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P-R-0-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

(e:34 a.m.)

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: You may proceedwhen

you are ready Counsel.

MR. GERSCH: We concluded our direct

examination.

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Okay, I thought that

there was one question left at tbe end there and I

wasn't certain.

10

12

Let the recordshow that this is Day Three

of the proceedings. We are proceedingwith Mr. Bortz

cross examination. Mr. Lane are you going to proceed

13 f 3.rst?

15

17

18

MR. LANE: Mr. Chairman, I understandthat

the other parties who support the Bortz study have

questions, and I would prefer to go after they have

questions. Since I believe that I am tbe only party

that really opposesthe Bortz study.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: You'd rather bat

20 clean up.

21 MR. LANE: Exactly.

22

23

25

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: All right, counsel

or anybody else wish to examine Mr. Bortz?

MR. STEWART: Yes, thankyou. Your Honor,

I'd like first with your leave, to make a statement
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for the recordwriting a motion that Mr. Lane'sclient

filed on Monday of this week.

As you know we discussedit yesterday,we

are filing our responsethis morning.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: This is the motion

10

12

13

14

15

16

17

to strike the 1990 survey?

MR. STEWART: Yes sir. And my statement

is this. Mr. Lane, in accordancewith the rules,

served attorneys by Federal Express by overnight

delivery.

Though be filed it on Monday, he could

have bandedit to us here in the bearingon Monday or

on Tuesdaymorning or had it home delivered to us.

Given the timing exigencies of this

particular matter, I would have appreciatedas an

accommodationto counsel,handdelivered. Although he

did. serve us in accordancewith tbe rules.

18

20

21

22

23

25

MR. LANE: If I might make a statementfor

tbe record. There are two reasonswhy I didn't do it
hand delivered. First of all, I sent it on Friday so

that it was deliveredvia counsel'soffice on Monday

morning within an hour of me filing a second.

I thought if I hand deliveredit it would

disrupt Mr. Garrett'sopeningstatement. So I thought

that was appropriatelydone.
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CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Your commentsare on

the record.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Mr. Stewart, I'm not

quite clear on what you think, or what you are

requesting should be tbe consequence of your

statement. Are you asking for additional time to

10

respond, or what?

MR. STEWART: Your Honor, you will see

when we hand it to you this morning, that our response

is short. We were able to produce a response.

My statementwas merely to suggestthat as

an accommodation to counsel the matters with such

13

15

16

17

short term consequences,our counselservedeachother

in tbe most expeditiousway possibleeven though they

were permitted to do so otherwiseunder the rules.

Its merely a request for accommodation.

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Counsel,do you have

18 a comment?

19 MR. GARRETT: A related, but its on a

20 different matter.

21

22

23

25

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: State your name so

that the Court Reportercan identify you.

MR. GARRETT: Tom Garrett for the Joint

SportsClaimants. Mr. Chairman. I had promisedto file
responsesto Mr. Lane'smotion by this morning. I did

NEAL R. GROSS
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give a copy to Ms. Sandros.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: I think we just

received it.
MR. GARRETT: Okay, I want to be certain

and to also reflect that hand delivery -- I have in

fact hand delivered it to all of the other counsel.

10

18

19

20

This morning we were able to locate a

document. I don't know whether its going to, its not,

it doesn'tappear to be exactly what it is that Mr.

Lane is asking for here.

I don't know whether or not its going to

satisfy bis needs, but we have to check it and be

certain exactly what tbe document is here.

It is possiblethat we can move tbe motion

out, I.'ve asked therefore for a ruling on the motion

at least until we got and double checked what

documentationwe have and whetheror not it will be a

satisfactorysubstitutefor what it is that Mr. Lane

has asked for.

MR. LANE: That's agreeablewith me, Mr.

21 Chairman.

22

23

25

MR. STEWART: Thank you.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Let's get back to

Mr. Stewart'sand Mr. Lane'ssituation. Why don't we

use fax, why don't you all use fax. Its such a, all
NEAL R. GROSS
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of us are now in the business,every single one of you

has a fax machine and we are talking about minutes

rather than days.

And frankly, from now on, becauseof the

time situation in this particularcase, it would seem

to me that exchangingmotions or responsesby fax is

the way to go. Do you disagree?

MR. LANE: If that'show you want us to do

it we,'--

10 ARBITRATOR PARMAKIDES: No, no, no, as an

option to alleviate the problem Mr. Stewart had

brought up this morning.

MR. GOTTFRIED: Subject to both, I don'

think you want to be faxing around 50 page documents.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: I just want to note

that I don't yet have a fax. I am getting one in

January.

MR. LANE: Does that mean all this is

19

20

21

22

23

25

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Mr. Stewart,you may

proceed.wheneveryou are ready.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Just to say, can I

have a question with respect to devotion that Mr.

Garrett was just addressing. My recollection is that

that motion relatesto the testimonyof Mr. Trautman.

MR. GARRETT: That'scorrect, Your Honor.
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ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: And in what sequence

is he to be called as a witness? Is he the next

witness?

MR. GARRETT: Yes, he is the next witness.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: When. do you

anticipatehe will be reached?

MR. GARRETT: There is still
MR. LANE: I can stall as long as you

like, Your Honor.

10

12

13

15

17

18

20

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Well, I just think

its great if the parties can move it up, but we are

probablygoing to have to have it resolvedone way or

anotherbefore Mr. Trautman commenceshis testimony.

MR. GARRETT: I understandthe situation,

Your Honor, and expect to be able to confirm what the

document is over the lunch break today and I will

report to Mr. Lane immediately thereafterand then we

will either have an agreementor not.

If the panel wants to go ahead and read

the motions and make a decision, that'snot fine with

21 the Chairman, but

22

24

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: We appreciateyou

getting togetherand trying to work it out yourselves,

we think its a bettersolution that way to presentto

25 u.s
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MR. GARRETT: We will report it to you

right after the lunch break.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Very good. Now Mr.

Stewart, you may proceed.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. STEWART:

Thank you, good morning, Mr. Bortz. I am

John Stewart and I am here with my colleague,

JacquelineHand, on behalf of the National Association

10 of Broadcasters.

12

13

15

We are making a claim for news public

affairs programsand other programsthat are produced

by the stations and broadcastonly by the producing

station. Would you turn, please, to Page 24 of your

testimony, your written testimonyplease?

16

17 Q

Yes, I have it.
Do you see on Table 7 there, the 1992

18 results in the column labeled Percent Mentioned as

19

20

Most Popularfor news and public affairs programs,you

see there is 19.0 percent there'?

21 That is correct.

22 Q That means that on an unaidedbasis when

24

25

asked what types of programming were most popular

among their subscribers, 19 percent of your

respondentsansweredwith some referenceto news and

MEAL R. GROSS
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public affairs?

Q

Yes, that's correct.

And if you would turn over to Page 26,

please? Do you see in Table 9 there, in the 1992

results, in the PercentUsing Column, there is, for

news and public affairs programs, there is a 23.6

percentnumber?

Yes, that's correct.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: What page are you

10 on?

WITNESS: This is Page 26, Table 9. The

12 number is 23.6 percent.

BY MR. STEWART:

And that means that almost one out of

four, 23.6 percentof your respondents,said that they

usedor referred to news and public affairs programs

on distant signals in advertisingand promotion that

they did vis-a-vis their subscribers,is that correct?

19 Yes.

20 Q All right, now, if you would turn over to

21

22

25

Page 28 of your testimony. In those prior tables,

cable operator respondentswere allowed to name as

many different program categoriesas they, either

thoughtwere popularwith their subscribersor used in

advertisingand promotion. Correct?
MEAL R. GROSS
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That's right.

But here you tried to focus them in and

allow them to give only a single responseas to which

of thosecategorieswas the most important in terms of

advertisingand promotion. Is that correct?

Yes.

Q Now the news and public affairs programs

10

there for 1994, shows that 4.4 percent of your

respondentsidentify news and public affairs as most

important. Is that correct?

That is correct.

12 Q There is a wide confidenceinterval there

13

14

so that could have equally have been a zero, is that

righ't?

15 Yes, well, not equally, this is the

midpoint, but yes, it certainly could have been a

17 zero.

18 Q All right, possibly a zero, possibly as

19 high as 12 percentor so.

20 That's right. That would be the interval

21

22

23

within which we would have a certain level of

confidence, 95 percent confidence, that the actual

value would fall within that interval.

So the 4.4 percent that we show, plus or

minus 7.6 percent, it obviously can't be a negative
NEAL R. GROSS
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number. So on the minus side it would be zero.

Between zero and essentially12 percent.

We can state with only a five percent

chanceof stating incorrectly, that the actual value

is in that range.

Q Given this result, one would not conclude

10

that news and public affairs were the most important

programming type across the country for all cable

subscribers,I'm sorry, for all cableoperatorsin all
different circumstances.

That's correct.

12 Q Now, if you will turn over to Page 31 of

13

15

16

17

18

your testimonyand look at Table 11. You will see in

the Column, 1992 ResultsPercentAllocation, that your

respondentsallocated12.4 percentof the total value

of none that were programson distant signals to the

news and public affairs programscategory, do you see

thats

19

20 Q

Yes, that's the result.

Now, is there any consistency in your

22

23

mind, between cable operators identifying sports as

the most important program category for promotional

purposes,and yet allocating12.4 percentof the value

to news and public affairs programming?

25 No, there is no inconsistencythere at
NEAL R. GROSS
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all.
Why is that?

Well we asked for the most important.

That means you had to choose one and sports is a

heavily promotablecategory, as I describedyesterday

for a number of reasons.

It has a certain excitement. Its stars

10

are promotedby the leaguesextensively. They endorse

products, they are on television, so that's a

promotional item.

That would rank them as the most

12

13

15

17

18

19

20

important. But when you then. allocateagain, because

cableoperatorsare trying to have a mixed programming

and you allocatedthis in the signal budget, you would

spreadthat acrossa number of different categories,

with sportsgetting the largestamountconsistentwith

being the most important.

But, by no means, would you expect the

allocation. of the dollars to match the single most

important kind of a statement.

21 Q So is it fair to conclude from your Table

22

23

25

11 on Page 31 that each of the different types of

programs representedhere on a distant signal basis,

does contribute some value to cable operators and

you'e measuredit as indicatedon Table 11?
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Yes. And I think its important to note,

I think Table 11 reflects very much, what we were

talking about yesterday. Its that collection of

programsand program types. Its the collection, not

any single one.

That is the packagethat is sold by cable

operators. And news and public affairs, as well as

theseother categories,all have points.

MR. STEWART: I have no further questions.

10 CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Thank you, Mr.

Stewart. Any other examination? Counsel?

12 CROSS EXAMINATION

13 BY MR. HESTER:

15

16

Q

Q

Good morning, Mr. Bortz.

Good morning.

Timothy Hester representingthe public

17

18

19

20

21

22

televisionclaimants. I have only a few questionsfor

you. I wantedfirst to circle back to a questionthat

Judge Wertheim askedyou yesterdayabout the results

for public television as reflected in your Table 11.

If you could turn to that or perhapsyou

are alreadyon it at Page 31 of your testimony.

23 Yes, I have it.
24 Q You see that you show there a result for

25 PBS and other televisionprogramming. I take it that
NEAL R. GROSS
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that referencein tbe chart is to PBS and all other

public television programming?

All other public television programming,

Q Right. And the result shown there is

threepercent. And I believe the Judgehad. askedyou

yesterday,what that figure represented.And I wanted

simply to clarify what that three percent is as to

PBS.

10

12

13

And let me begin, just by having you

explain again bow you went about developingassigned

values for PBS. I take it that you focusedon those

operatorsthat actually carried a distant PBS signal

during tbe survey here?

15 Yes, as I discussedyesterday, although

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

tbe questionwas raised in the 1989 proceeding,as to

whetheran adjustmentshouldbe made for systemsthat

did not carry a distant public television station

becausethey might have seenvalue in it, but not the

price of carrying that signal, might have beenat such

a level that it exceededtbe value that they saw.

And I, as I indicated, I understandthat

point. But it was my understandingthat what we were

to measure for your decision making, was to measure

the relativevalue assignedby the operatorto signals
NEAL R. GROSS
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that they carried.

So, yes, this representsonly systemsthat

carry their signals.

Q But then tbe threepercent figure that is

shown here is an average from among all of those

respondentsincluded in your survey. Is that right'?

Yes. When we build up the, essentially

10

12

13

14

15

17

18

tbe weighted responses. And this is weightedboth by

tbe stratumthat they are in, we give properweight to

tbe stratumand we give properweight to the copyright

royalty paymentspaid.

So there is sort of a two step adjustment

there. And its that weightedvalue that we have three

percent.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Just to clarify, is

this three percent of all those respondentswho

includedsome PBS programming, or its threepercentof

all those surveyed, whether they actually carried it
or not.

20 WITNESS: This would be, that on a

21

22

23

25

weighted basis, cable operatorswould. assign three

percent of a fixed program budget to public

broadcasting. Now how do we get that?

Its not three percentof all of thosewbo

responded,becausethat would be a totally unweighted
MEAL R. GROSS
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calculation. What we do is that we sample. And so

within each stratum, we have to give the system the

appropriateweight.

So we adjust for, let's say we sampleone

of seven systems. Then, in a particular stratum.

Then essentiallywe would get, we would say that this

responseis weighted, is representingseven systems.

And then we weighted

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Yes, but I

10

12

19

20

21

understandthat would be true whether they actually

carried PBS or not. You still have the weighted

study.

WITNESS: They were only askedto allocate

the values to, on programming to signals that they,

that particular systemactually carried.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Now what happensif,
for your purpose, to the responseby a system that

sayswe didn't carry any PBS. Do they get counted in

as zero in arriving at what is ultimately this three

percent figure?

WITNESS: That'scorrect, theyget counted

22 as zero.

23

Q

BY MR. HESTER:

And. let me see if I can just confirm this

25 with a simple example, if you will just bear with me
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here. I know the math isn't going to be exactly

right.
But if we have here eight respondentsin

your survey, assume these are the only two that

actuallycarrieda public televisionsignal during the

survey year. And. assume these are the values they

gave.

Theseother respondents,I take it, would

be assigneda zero value, is that the way you

10 That's correct.

That was the methodology. And then in

12

13

14

15

computing the averageor the share that's shown in.

your Table 11, you have taken the averageacrossall
of those survey respondents,not simply those that

actually recordeda value for PBS?

Conceptually,exceptthat we wouldn' just

17

18

19

20

21

23

25

average the responsebecauseeach system would be

assigneda weight due to the stratumthat it's in and

due to the amount of royalties that they pay.

So we would make an adjustmentto the ten

basedon the stratum sampling and. the royalties that

are paid by that systemand similarly to the 12.

Of course, all the zeros are zeros. So

that would be the process. But conceptuallyyes, that

would be the approachsubject to the weight.
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Q So your point is that there would be a

weighted average taken from among those survey

respondents?

Yes, that's correct.

But, tbe weightedaverageincludesall of

the zero values that are assigned?

That's correct.

And, for instance, in 1992, do you know

10

bow many of the survey respondents,approximately,

were assigneda zero value for PBS?

I don't recall off tbe top of my head,

12 what date, what the number was. It was a large

13 n.umber.

14 Q It was substantiallymore thanbalf of the

15 survey respondentswere assigneda zero value?

That's correct.

17 ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: When you weight

18 these, do you use formulas?

WITNESS: Yes.

20 ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: They are all

21 consistent?

22

24

WITNESS: Yes, tbe formulasarepresented.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: They don't change.

The formulas do not change? When you weight these

25 various factors, are you
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10

WITNESS: Ob, the weighting for a given.

systemis the same for eachprogramelement. So if we

are weighting tbe responsefor sportsand then we make

an adjustment for the stratum and an adjustment for

tbe royalties paid, that would be, that adjustment

would. be the same for sports, for movies, for

syndicated, for public television..

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Okay, and that,

okay fine, that's part of the question. The other

part is that adjustmentis really an equationthat you

have devised. Is that equation.consistent?

12 WITNESS: Yes.

13

14

15

17

18

20

21

22

23

25

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Okay.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Mr. Bortz, just to

follow through on Mr. Hester'slittle table there, if
we ignore tbe weighting for the moment.

WITNESS: All right.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Would.I be correct

in understandingthat what you do is for those eight

systems,you add up your total allocatedfor PBS you

get a total of 22, you divide that by eight and your

result would be something like 2.7?

WITNESS: That's correct. Let's just

assumefor the purposesof this example that this is

after tbe weighting.
NEAL R. GROSS

(202) 234-4433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



663

MR. HESTER: Maybe I can even make it
easierif I change this to 14, I'm really clever.

MR. GARRETT: Maybe change it to seven.

MR. HESTER: I like 14 better. Go ahead.

WITNESS: So, let's assumethat this has

been through the weighting processand yes we would

add the ten, the 14 and get 24 and we would. divide by

eight and get three.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Did you get threeor

10 337

WITNESS: Three.

13

MR. HESTER: Three, it would be

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Wouldn't it be 33

14 percent?

15 BY MR. HESTER:

The sum of, let me see, Mr. Bortz, the sum

of theseeight observationswould be 24?

18

19 Q

Twenty-four.

We have ten, 14 and then six zeros,

20

21

summing to 24. And then you would divide that by

eight to come up with a result for PBS of three?

22 Of three, in essencethreepercentof the

23 programbudget.

24 Q Oh, I see. And let me clarify that these

are all in percentageterms?
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Yes.

Q So you are taking an average of the

percentageallocations?

Yes. Let's just keep in mind that we are

working with a simplified example bere, not going

through tbe weighting process. But this example, I

think, is very illustrative of the way tbe number is

derived.

Q Now, as for all other programming

10

12

categories listed in Table 11, aside from PBS and

Canadianprogramming, am I right that there was no

automatic zero value assigned to any programming

category in tbe survey methodology?

A Other than those two.

Q Other than those two.

16 That is correct.

17 Q Let me ask you to look at the difference

18 betweenthe 1989 and 1992 resultsfor PBS in Table 11.

You see that the figure for 1989 is 1.3?

20 Yes.

21 Q And obviously the figure that we have been

22 discussingfor 1992 is 3.0, correct?

23 That' correct.

Is that a statistically significant

25 increasein your judgement?
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Q

Yes, yes it is.
And could you explain why it is a

statisticallysignificant increase?

Well, its hard to identify all of the

10

13

16

reasons,but I think one that is most obvious is that

there was in the 1989 survey and not in the others

that Nr. Trautmanwill be going through in 92.

But for some reason, in the sample that

was drawn in 1989, the systems that we had under

represented. The universe of carriage in public

stations. And in that proceeding, I believe that was

d3.scussed.

And we, I agreed that during that

testimony that an adjustmentwould be appropriateto

account for the under representationin the sample.

In 1992, the sample almost exactly matches the

universeof carriage.

Q Is it also likely that the changereflects

19

20

a changeor an increasein cable operatorpreference

or evaluationof public televisionprogramming?

21 I think it could. Certainly becausethe

2.2

23

24

adjustmentthat we made in 1989 didn't bring it up to

a three, so we still have some further increaseand I

would expect that that would be an element of it.
25 So even after taking account of the
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adjustment for the sample that you just mentioned,

would you agreewith me that the result for 1992, is

a statisticallysignificant increaseover 1989?

Well let me say that I think that it
representsan increase and it might very well be

statistically significant, but that's not something

that we'e tested.

Okay. And let me ask you to

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Do you have a figure

10

13

14

15

17

18

20

21

for your adjusted89 allocation?

WITNESS: Its beena numberof yearssince

I'e looked at that. We could certainlyprovide that

figure from my 1989 testimony.

NR. HESTER: Your Honor, I believe its
also referred to in the 1989 allocation decision of

the copyright tribunal.

WITNESS: To give you some, just a very

general idea and I hope you wouldn't hold me to that

number, the 1.3 I believe, came up somewhere in the

range of 1.8 or 1.9 after the adjustment. Something

like that.

23 Q

BY NR. HESTER:

So if the 1.3 came up to the range of 1.8

24

25

or 1.9 it would still have a confidence interval

roughly of 0.6?
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That's correct.

Q So that an increase to three would be

beyond the confidence interval, is that right?

Yes. Although I would caution that I am

testingmy memory to recall that 1.8 or 1.9, so.

Q Let me askyou if you can look back please

to the Table 9 results shown on Page 26.

Q

The bottom of Page 26?

Yes, Table 9. Do you also see here a

10

12

statisticallysignificant increasein thoseoperators

who mentionedPBS andpublic televisionprogrammingas

somethingthat they usedin advertisingandpromotion?

13 Yes.

14 Q And could you explain why those results

15 are statisticallysignificant?

16 Well, as you can see, the 0.7 that

17 occurred in 1989, had. a confidence interval about it
18

19

of .6. And so we would, with 95 percentconfidence,

assumethat the real number was between .1 and 1.3.

20 Clearly 8.1 is substantiallyabove that.

21 Q And for the record, for 1992, you show

22

23

24

that PBS was mentioned8.1 percentof the time, among

those who used distant signal programming for

advertisingand promotional purposes?

25

(202) 234~33
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Q And in 1989 the number was 0.7 percent?

That's correct.

Q Let me ask you also to look back at Table

7, please,on Page 24 of your testimony.

Yes.

Q And, again, could you explainbriefly what

this Table 7 is showing?

Well, again, it shows a very significant

10

12

increase in the category of PBS and other public

televisionprogramming.

From 1.1 percent in 1989, to 7.3 percent

and clearly that would be statisticallysignificant.

13 Q So almost an increaseby a factor of seven

in that measure?

Q

Yes, a substantialincrease.

And. this table is intendedto measurethe

17

18

19

types of distant signal programming that cable

operators identified as most popular among there

subscribers?

20 Yes. And in that the operator can list
21

22

23

25

more than one categoryas most popular. So, as you

will see, if you were to add up that column under

PercentMentionedas Most Popularon Page 24, it will

add up to more than 100 percent.

And that'sbecausethe numberof operators
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might say, for example, that movies and public

television were most popular. And so both would be

noted. So the responseson this questioncan total

more than 100 percent.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: You saved me the

last questionthat I was going to ask you.

Yes.

BY MR. HESTER:

Mr. Bortz, on your Table 11 againat Page

10 31. One more question on that for you. Could you

explainwhat is meantby the confidenceinterval shown

here with respect to PBS and public television

programming'?

14 Well, it would say that, again, with 95

18

20

21

22

23

percentconfidenceor with only a five percentchance

of being incorrect, we can assert that the actual

value and we, had we interviewedevery system in the

universe,would fall between1.6 percent,which is the

three minus 1.4 and 4.4 percent.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: You are referring

now to the 92 figures.

WITNESS: The 92 figure, yes. That would

be 3.0 plus or minus 1.4 percent. And, you know, the

outcome is centeredaround a 3.0 and we would only

have a five percent chance of making an error in
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assertingthat it falls within the overall bounds of

1.6 to 4.4 percent.

BY MR. HESTER:

Q And so within your 95 percentconfidence

range, the value for PBS could be as high as 4.4?

That's correct.

10

12

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: But even after you

are applying your confidence interval that's still
only within a 95 percentdegreeof confidence.

WITNESS: That'scorrect, that'scorrect.

And you know there is a five percent chance that it
could fall outside those boundaries.

13

14 Q

BY MR. HESTER:

Let me ask you to turn to Page 13 of your

15

16

17

18

testimony, please. You see at the bottom of the page

there is a sentenceunder the HeadingB, Determinants

of ProgramValue that reads, in making decisionsabout

which services to carry, many cable operators are

faced with channel capacityconstraints.

20

21 Q

Yes, I do.

And could you explain what you mean there

22 by channel capacityconstraints?

23 Okay a system, cable systems,when built

24

25

can pass only a certain number of signals with an

adequatesignal quality. So that's the capacity of
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the system.

Sort of a state of the art, until very

recently, has been to have in the range of 50 to 60

channels, what we call 450 megahertzsystems. And

what we see is that about a third of the cable

subscribersare on systemsthat have that capacityof

54 channelsor more.

10

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

And about 60 percent of the subscribers

are on systemswith capacitybetween30 and 53. Now,

there are certain signals that are mandated to be

carriedby the PCC rules and so that absorbssome of

that capacity.

Typically in agreeingto a franchisewith

a city, they will commit some other channels.

Rememberwe mentionedaccesschannelsyesterday,that

go for public access,educationaccess,governmental

access. And those are committed.

So you take the total channel capacity,

subtract what they have to carry, and the rest is

where they have choice as to what they carry.

And since there are 100 choices, clearly

virtually every system in the country has to make a

choice because they are constrainedby not having

enoughchannelsto carry all the networks or signals

that are available.
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And how does the fact of capacity

constraints relate to the cable operatorsdecision

about importing distant signals?

Well I think it is certainly a factor.

You -consider capacity constraintsand I'm sure they

also considerwhat the copyright obligation would be

and what the other channel alternativesare.

Q And is that what you mean by your

10

referenceon Page 14, if you look at the top paragraph

on Page 14, where you refer to the opportunity costs

of adding new programmingservices?

12 That'sexactly it. And when you add, when

13

14

you decide to carry a particular service, it means

that you have also decided not to carry the other

15 services.

16 Q So that when a cable operatordecides to

17

18

19

import a distant signal, its incurring an opportunity

cost in addition to whatever royalties it has to pay
I

to the copyright office?

20 That's correct.

21 Q And that opportunitycost consists,I take

22 it, first of foregoing alternativeprogramming?

23 Yes.

Q And another element of the opportunity

25 cost with respect to a distant signal would be that
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the cable operator may be foregoing advertising

revenue?

That's correct. If be puts on a distant

signal, he would not be putting on a cable network

where maybe he could sell some advertising.

Q And is it true that on essentiallyall of

the cable networks, tbe cable operator has some

opportunity to sell advertisingspace?

Well, that's true in theory, but tbe fact

10

12

13

15

is that most operatorssell on only a minority of the

cable networks that they carry.

All the cable networks in order to get

carriage, will say we will give you two minutes of

advertisingper hour.

But the fact is that a lot of these

16

17

18

20

21

networks are, don't get that much viewing. When you

go out to local advertisersthey tend to say no we

want to go with the popular ones that we know.

And thereare exceptionsto it. And there

is a cost for having tbe technical equipment in the

systemsto do what we call insertion. Which is if you

22 have those two minutes an hour.

23

24

25

When you get to that point where they are

allowing the local advertisingor local avails to be

used, you really need automatedequipment to click
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your ad off.

Okay, you'e got a national feed coming

out and now suddenly its time for local advertising.

You can't have somebody running around with a video

tape and put it in and start it.
First of all it would look sloppy and it

just wouldn't work well. So that's automated

10

equipment. What we find is, that typically today, say

a 60 channel system might carry 40 cable networks.

They might do ad insertionon only eight or ten of the

40.

12 So its not always a cost by not carrying

13 a cable network.

14

15

16

17

Q The, so in terms of identifying

opportunity costs, your point is that the principal

opportunity cost would be the foregone alternative

programming?

18 Yes.

And, then, as to at least some cable

20

21

networks, there would be anotheropportunity cost of

foregoneadvertisingrevenue?

22 Yes, I think that would be relatively

23

24

25

small. Becauseif it is a network that was right on

the bubble, that they decided not to carry, its
probably not one that has much potential for
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advertisingrevenue.

Q Let me ask you to turn to Page 10 of your

testimony, please.

Yes, I assumeyou are talking about the

top of Page 10?

Q Yes, talking about the top, not the

material that was stricken. In this paragraphyou say

that cable television has extended its reach and

10

capturedthe interestsof consumersin major markets

by offering a large number of channels featuring a

wide variety of programming types. Do you see that?

Yes, yes.

And then in the next sentenceyou say, in

16

addition to improvedreception,the choiceandvariety

provided by cable television has contributed to the

industry's substantialgrowth. Do you see that?

Can. you explain why it is that choice and

19

20

variety have fueled the growth of cable television?

What is it about choice andvariety that is important?

21 Okay, we are looking here at the period

22

23

25

starting in the mid 70's. At that point, most of the

rural areas that were economically feasible to bill
for cable in order to deliver, say, the broadcast

signals, had beenbuilt.
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To move into the larger television

markets, where typically people would have three or

four or five over the air stations, you had to have

somealternativechoicesin order to encouragethem to

subscribe.

10

In the early years, they had some, it was

HBO and similar kinds of servicesand as we mentioned,

early on, ESPN was there, WTBS was there. And that

helped.

But it was still very difficult to get

people to take cable television if they had a lot of

signals availableover the air.
And so they addedmore and more channels

with more variety and more choicesso that they could

expand. their penetrationin the market place.

And is it still, in your judgement, true

today, that variety and choice are very important in

termsof attractingand retainingsubscribersto cable

television?

20 Its absolutely fundamental to the

business.

MR. HESTER: Thank you. Thoseare all the

23 questionsI have.

CROSS EXAMINATION

25

(202) 23~3

BY MR. GOTTFRIED:

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRISERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



677

Q Good morning, Mr. Bortz, Barry Gottfried

again on behalf of the Devotional Programmers.

Q

Good morning.

If I can turn your attention, sir, for the

moment again to Page31 of your testimony. The table.

And if you will look at the, I want to focus on the

devotional column and the differencebetween1989 and

1992.

Yes.

10 I guessits shown on this chart, but also,

12

13

I just wanted to look at the confidenceintervals, if
we can, just for a second. I think in 1989, correct

me if I'm wrong, 1992, the mid point of the range is

3.9, is that correct?

15 That's correct.

16 Q But if I look at the confidenceinterval,

17 what does that tell me about the 95 percentconfidence

18 range?

19 Again, within a 95 percentconfidencewe

20

21

would assertthat the real number, if we had looked at

the whole universe, would be between 3.3 and 4.5

22 percent.

23 CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Gottfried, I'm

sorry, I missed the exhibit.

25 MR. GOTTFRIED: I'm sorry, its Table 11 on
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Page 31.

WITNESS: Page31 table and we are looking

at the Devotional and Religious programming.

MR. GOTTFRIED: I'm just trying to focus,

JudgeJiganti, on this differencethat showsup on the

chart here, it kind of staresyou in the face.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: And what you are

doing

10

MR. GOTTFRIED: 4.3 and 3.9, just going

over the confidence intervals on the devotional

programming.

12 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Okay, so the range

13 in 89

MR. GOTTFRIED: Well, we did 92, first.
15 The range in 92 is somewherebetween3.3 and 4.5.

16 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Is that right, Mr.

Bortz?

18 WITNESS: That's correct.

20

21

BY MR. GOTTFRIED:

And how about for 1989, Mr. Bortz?

Well, it would 4.3 percentplus or minus

23

.9, so it would be between 3.4 percent and. 5.2

percent.

24 So is it fair to say that, well would you

25 agreewith me that there is no statistical
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ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: I'm sorry, I think

that's incorrect. That 43 should be, 4.3 minus .9,

isn't it?
WITNESS: You'e right, 4.5.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: It should.be 4.5.

WITNESS: Or 3.5.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: 3.5

WITNESS: .9, 3.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: 4.3 minus .9,

10 gentlemen, isn't that it?
WITNESS: Yes, 3.4.

12

13

15

16

17

18

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Okay. You have it
way up there.

MR. GOTTFRIED: I have the bottom, Your

Honor, I put the bottom

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: All right, sorry.

MR. GOTTFRIED: I put the top on the

bottom and the bottom on. the top. I'm sorry, Judge,

it was just that I wanted to show that it was

20 somewherein between3.4 and 5.

21 BY MR. GOTTFRIED:

22 Is it fair to say, Mr. Bortz at least as

23 I look at it, there is not statistical difference

betweenthese two numbers?

25 Right, we haven't done the, there is a
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particular test that you would do there, but what we

have is that they are overlapping, the confidence

levels.

So the universepopulationcould havebeen

the same in the two years. If we did the whole

universe. With 95 percentconfidence, looking at both

of them, it could have beenactually the samevalue in

89 as it was in 92. It very well may not have been.

But at least it is fair to say, that for

10 either year, we can say that within 95 percent

confidence, the cable operatorsthought that at least

these two numbers, 3.3, 3.4, I would think that we

would be at more or less the same, wouldn't we'?

Yes.

And that at least, they thought at least

that percentageof the value, in both years, in

attributableto the devotional programming?

That's fair to say, yes, I would agree

19 with that.

20

21

22

23

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Excuseme, I have a

questionabout the figures for 89. As I readwhat you

have up there, you say that the actual range would

have been 3.4 to 5.2?

24 WITNESS: Yes, that's4.3 percentwhich is

the
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ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Okay.

WITNESS: Okay, plus or minus .9.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Now, but the 4.3 is

not the mid point as in 92, the mid point coincides

with the figure you reported, the 3.9. Can. you

explain that?

WITNESS: I'm not sure I understandthe

10

12

13

question.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: If you just look at

the chart, Mr. Gottfried has put in the middle, the

figure actually reported. 4.3 for 89 and 3.9 for 92.

The 3.9 for 92, actually representsthe

mid point betweenyour range of 3.3 and 4.5

WITNESS: Yes.

15

17

18

19

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: However, the figure

4.3 in 89 is not the mid point.

WITNESS: Well it is the mid point for,

seewe had a different confidenceinterval, it is the

mid point between3.4 and 5.2.

20

21

MR. GOTTFRIED: Its .9

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Oh, .9, okay.

22 WITNESS: Simply because of the

23 differences in. the sample, we have a somewhat

difference confidencezone.

25 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Okay, thank you,
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that helps.

BY MR. GOTTFRIED:

But, Mr. Bortz, I don't want to belabor

10

the point that Mr. Stewart made, but if we look at

Page 28, Table 10, and you look at devotional

programming in both 1989 and 1992.

I take it that the line means nobody

reported that devotional programming was the most

important distant signal programming for advertising

promotional purposes.

That's correct.

12 Q And just a couple, I believe that you told

13 Mr. Stewart that it is not inconsistentwith your

findings on Table 31, is that correct?

It is not inconsistent,becausein this

16

17

18

19

questionwe want the single most. So, the fact that

some get no ranking is not at all indicative of the

answersto Question4, becausethere can only be one

most important in. each system.

20 Q So the fact that the devotional

21

22

programmingwasn't the most, is not an indication that

it had no value.

23 That's correct.

24 Okay, let me turn you just for a moment to

25 Page 34 of your testimony. And I think that we'e
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alreadyestablishedon voir dire, Nr. Bortz, that you

are no expert on devotional programming and you'e

never worked for us or done anything for us.

So I am not going to ask you any

questions,particularlyaboutdevotion, I just want to

ask you some generic questions.

You say, in ParagraphA, the fourth line

down, that the key here is what kind of programs

attract and retain subscribers. Is that right?

10 That's correct.

And I assumethat you are saying that any

program that serves to do has a value to the cable

operator.

Yes.

I think you said yesterday--

Page34, the fourth line down in. the first
paragraph.

1ts sole value lies on. its ability to

19

20

contribute to the operatorsefforts to attractand to

save fact. I believe the point there was that there

was no advertising, is that correct.

That's correct.

23 I think you said yesterdayand correct me

25

if I'm wrong. The key was to get programs in which

people were involved on a continuing basis. Did I
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hear you correctly?

Involvedcertainly, yes, that' right, the

10

12

13

14

16

17

18

20

21

22

23

24

25

continuingbasis, I don't know if I may have usedthat

term, but yes, it is somethingthat is important.

There is an intensity of interest, and

that intensity of interest is likely to have somebody

decide to subscribe. There may be plenty of things

that they are willing to watch, but if, but they

wouldn.'t have subscribedto get.

Once they subscribeand you pay the $25.00

a month to the cable operator,you'egot 50 channels.

Now you may watch some of those channels that never

would have induced you alone to subscribe.

May be you'egot it becauseyou wantedto

watch sports. Or maybe you got it becauseyou wanted

to watch public television. Or maybe you got it
becauseyou wanted. to watch movies.

That doesn'tmean that you won't watch the

other sources like a syndicated series. You will

watch it, but that's not why you are paying the

$25.00. And if you didn't have the sports, even

though that syndicatedseries was still there, you

might just, you might discontinue.

And I think certainly with devotional

programming, it has a special, its a special niche,
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with an intensity of interest.

Q And further down in tbe next paragraph

down, you talk about its new, first run, do you see

that line, the second line of tbe next paragraph?

Q Its new and first run. And, again, just

generically, any program that is new and first run is

tbe kind of thing that you are talking about there,

not just sports programming, isn't that rightP

10 Well, the contexthere is sports. Its not

12

13

14

15

16

17

enough for somethingjust to be new and first run. I

mean, one of the things that a lot of channelsdo, not

have very low programmingbudgets.

Is they spend bours with talk shows.

Maybe not even very good talk hosts, but you can. fill
a hell of a lot of time, spendingvery little money

with talk shows.

18

19

20

Talking beads, low productioncosts. So,

no, I would not generalizeit. Here, I am referring

specifically to sports.

21 Q All right, and if we could go back to Page

22

23

24

25

10 for a moment. What you were talking to Mr. Hester.

And bere, I have to do something for my partner, Mr.

Harrington, who showed up the first day, becausehe

never would forgive me if I didn'.
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Do you seewhereyou talk about the choice

and variety provided by cable television. And you

were talking to Mr. Hester about that a little while

ago.

Yes.

Q I don't know if you are awareof this, but

10

12

early on in this proceeding, Mr. Harrington,

introduced a metaphor called a program bouquet, is

what the cable operatorswanted.

And I wanted to get, if you would agree

that that'swhat we are talking about bere, a bouquet

of programs to servevarious tastesand nicbes.

13 It is. It actually is a jargon term in

19

20

Europe. We work with Europeancable operatorsand.

they often use the term of bouquet.

MR. GOTTFRIED: I have nothing further,

thank you. Mr. Bortz.

CHAIRPERSON JIGAMTI: Thank you, Mr.

Gottfried, are there any other

MR. SATTERFIELD: Tbe Canadianclaimants

21 are, would really prefer to wait and withhold our

22 questions

23 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Identify yourself

24 for tbe

25 MR. SATTERFIELD: Kendall Satterfieldof
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the Canadianclaimants.

MR. STEWART: Mr. Chairman?

10

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Yes, Mr. Stewart?

MR. STEWART: John Stewart. Just so the

record is clear, and althoughMr. Lane characterized

us as supportingthe Boards study, we believe that we

are not sponsorsnor involved in the preparationof

this study and Mr. Bortz is not our witness.

We are happy to accommodateMr. Lane, but

we do not support the survey methodologyand results

and Mr. Bortz is not our witness.

12

13

14

15

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: The record speaks

for itself on that issue. One thing that I neglected

to do with Mr. Hester, Mr. Hesteryou were referring

a great deal to that chart.

16 MR. HESTER: Yes.

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Do you want that

chart in the record? Becauseas it standsright now,

it is not in the record and somebody reading the

recordwill probablyhave a little bit of difficulty.

MR. HESTER: Maybe just for easyreference

I would propose to reduce it into a single piece of

paper and submit it as an exhibit. Would that be

acceptableto the panel?

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Well, you can do it
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10

MR. HESTER: I'm to just include that

piece of paper. I'm just concernedits unreadable.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Its up to you as to

what you want to do.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Well, I think your

suggestionis a good one, becauseat the end of this

proceeding we are required to transmit the entire

record along with our decision.

And its a lot easierto have it included

12

in the record if you were to reduce it to page size.

MR. GARRETT: No one can readhis writing

13

14

15

16

anyway.

MR. HESTER: Well, I will undertaketo do

that over the, at least by lunch and I can submit and

confirm with Mr. Bortz that it is accuratebefore Mr.

17 Lane closes.

18 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: How do you want to

have it marked?

20

21

22

23

25

MR. HESTER: I'l propose to mark it as

PBS Exhibit 1X.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: And as it stands

right now, there is nothing done, you will do

something in the future?

MR. HESTER: I will undertakeit.
MEAL R. GROSS

(202) 234-4433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



689

(Whereupon, above-mentioned

document was marked as PBS

Exhibit 1X for identification.)

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Okay, its up to you.

Okay, Mr. Lane?

MR. LANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. LANE:

10

Q Mr. Bortz, I would just like to clear up

a couple things from yesterday. Do you rememberthere

was a discussionabout passiveand aggressive

12

Q

Superstations.

Yes, and that is what I would. like to

16

17

clear up. Isn't that, when we talked about passive

and aggressivein the distant signal marketplace,we

are just talking about superstations,correct? We are

not talking about cable networks?

18

19

We are talking about superstations.

Only. And the difference, could you just

20

21

22

explain why people think WTBS is an aggressive

superstationand for exampleWGN is not, is a passive

superstation?

23 Well an aggressivesuperstationactively

25

promotes its carriageand in particular its carriage

nationwide. TBS bas always done that with a very high
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10

profile presencein the cable industry.

You know, Ted Turner always assertsthat

he was cablebeforecable was cool. And as a pioneer,

introducing TBS in the late 70's, he certainly was

aheadof the curve.

WGN, in my opinion, is also an aggressive

superstation.Seekingvarioussportsrights, spending

obviously millions of dollars in litigation to make

sure that it keepsthosesports, that particularsport

on its station.

13

15

16

17

And again, you will see an indicator of

aggressivein terms of putting out a feed for which

there are no syndicatedexclusivity problems.

The passive superstation or passive

station or independentstation, is one that really

does little or nothing. Where do you draw the line?

There could be a grey area, but typically they'egot

18 programming.

20

21

22

23

Some of it might be clearedto be carried

nationally, others may have to be blocked out. They

carry the programming solely based on the local

economicsof carrying that program.

But under the rules, a common carrier can

pick up their signal and take it anywhereand market

25 And that', that I would say would be a passive
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superstation.

MR. LANE: Thank you. Another question

that came up yesterdayand just to clarify. Network

affiliates, if they are carried as a distant signal,

there is a royalty fee attached to that, is that

correct?

That's correct.

So, the cable networks, when they are

10

carried by a cable system, there is no section 111,

compulsory license royalty fee attached to them,

correct?

12 That is correct.

13 Q And cablenetworksessentiallypay so many

14

15

centsper subscriber,I'm sorry, the cablesystempays

so many centsper subscriberper month to get a cable

network. Is that correct?

17

18 Q

That is the typical arrangement.

And that's totally outside of anything

20

here in Washingtonor any statutoryprovision, is that

correct?

21 Yes.

22 Q Thank you. Mr. Bortz, would you turn to

23 Appendix A of your testimony?

25

(202) 2344433

MR. QERSCH: I'm sorry, what page?

MR. LANE: Page 39.
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WITNESS: Yes.

Q

BY NR. LAME:

And you'e listed.on your resume,haveyou

not, various assignmentsthat you'e done for a whole

bunchof parties,correct'? And you'e testifiedabout

them yesterday?

A Yes.

10

Q Have you ever used the same group of

respondentsthat is found in the 1989 or 1992 surveys

that you are presenting here, for any of these

purposes?

12 The same group of respondents'?

13 Q Yes.

We certainly have contactedcable system

15

16

operators,but the sample that we drew was a sample

drawn solely for this study.

17 Q And have you everusedthe resultsof either the

18 1989 or 1992 studiesthat you arepresentinghere, for

any other purposethan could be presentedhere?

20 No.

21 Q Have either the 1989 of 1992 studiesthat

22 you presenthere been auditedby any survey research

group?

24 No.

Have you everpublishedthe resultsin any
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scholarly journal or anywhereother than in testimony

before this proceeding?

Q

No, I have not.

Have they ever been reviewed by anyone

other than the peoplewith who you have mentionedthat

you work with?

Those are the peoplewho review it, there

has been no other review.

10

Q And counsel?

Certainly in the proceedingsof 89 that

you have included.

12 Q Could you turn to Page8 of your testimony

13

15

16

17

please. I am looking in the secondparagraphunder

the A section, and about the fourth line you refer to

cable programmingventures.

Could you define what you mean by that

term?

18 These would be cable program networks,

19 both existing and proposed.

20 Q And the line to me, in fact almost

21

22

immediately below that, you referred to program

concept. Could you define what that is?

23 Yes, that would be an entity coming to us

25

and saying we are thinking about pursuing a cable

network and here are some of the ideas that we have
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for that network.

We would then, essentiallytalk to cable

operatorsand cablemarketingpeopleto seewhat their

interest would be in that concept as well as other

concepts.

Q And in tbe line immediately below that,

you talked about individual cable systems

subscribership. Do you see that?

Yes.

10 Q Can you define what you meanby that term?

This would be, it says the impact on

13

15

16

17

individual cable system subscribershipof certain

cablenetwork programs. Did the addition of a certain

type of programming to a cable network increase

subscribershiplevels, would be an example of that.

Asking that question and ascertaining

whethertherewas, indeed, an increasein tbe level of

18 subscriberdue to certain programming.

Q And what kind of valuations of cable

20

21

programmingfrom the subscriberperspectivedo you do,

or dz.d you do or have you done?

22 Again this is surveys of both operators

23

24

25

and subscribersas to how they would allocate their

interestsinto different types of programs.

I think I referredyesterdayto tbe fact
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that this is used often by cable operators in

determining, well we are going to expand our system

from 55 channelsto 70, now what do we want to add.

The question to ask then is, is what is

your interestin certainkinds of programming. Now do

you do this for the individual cable system, or do you

do this for MSO's?

The work will be done, sometimes for

10

12

13

MSO's, sometimesif the systemlevel is focusedat the

system level.

The question is what to add to that

system. I don't think you want, say an executiveat

Time Warner cable in New York, decidingwhat would be

the appropriatechannelsto add to a systemin Texas.

15 Q And how many of these have you done,

16 roughly?

17 In terms of looking at the cable

18 programmingand subscriberand operatorperspective?

19

20

Q Just the subscriberperspective,please.

I couldn't tell you, its certainly

21 several.

22 Q More than ten?

23 Well, if we are including the operators

25

perspectiveof the interestof their subscribersthen

it would be more than ten I think.
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Q What about just subscribersand then we

will get into the operator perspective with

subscribers. We can differentiate those two and add

them up. Tell us what they are individually.

I could certainly provide that to you, I

can't recall at this point.

Now if you turn to Page 9, under C, we

10

talkedabout survey in the third line, survey research

studies regarding consumer demand for sports

programming. Do you see that?

Yes.

12 Q And what did you mean by that? What type

13 of studieswas that.

14 Well, we have again looked at the demand

15

17

18

for various channels and that includes sports

channels. We have done a lot of work with HSPN

regarding its programming in particular, and the

demand for certain types of programming.

And is this the, what is the term, the

20 individual cable systemsubscribershiptype of study.

21 This was done at the system level, the

22 systemoperator.level.

23 Q And was that included in the number of

studiesyou mentionedearlier'

25 Yes.
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Q So all thesestudiesand I'm not holding

you to an exact number, but somewherearound ten.

As I say, I can total thoseup and let you

know that, but I can't tell you for sure what it
means.

Could you turn to Page 12 in your

testimonyplease. On the bottom of the page, you have

a table of, these are all cable networks, are they

not?

10

Q

Yes they are.

And how did you determinewhich ones to

12 list in there?

13 Theseare the major networksthat you will

14

15

16

find. I don't know if it is exclusively in the top,

say top 15. But these are the highest popular,

broadly distributed.

17

18

19

20

21

Q

Q

Q

Do you get these from a list someplace?

That will only work with cable, this

No, but I meant, I'm sorry.

Yes, I think that

You said they were most popular and I was

23

wondering if therewas a list like that somewhereand

you just took it from that list.
I think there is a list, there are lists

25 of cable networks, their total revenues, and it
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probably came from a list of that nature.

Q So you think this is based on total

revenues?

And circulation, as we say, widely

distributed.. In otherwords the numberof housesthat

these reach. A lot of cable network evaluation is

basedon how many householddo you get to.

Q I want to refer, if you will, to a

10

13

15

sentencethat Mr. Hester talked about on Page 13.

That was in the second full paragraph, ways to

encourage subscriber growth in areas where local

broadcastsignal was adequate.

I take it by that, you meant, well we'e

referredto as the larger are in the top 50 or to 100

markets. Is that a fair statement?

16 Yes that is.
17

18

Q And would you include regionalsportsnext

works in the type of service that would encourage

subscribergrowth in those areas?

20 Yes. Particularly if they are sold on a

21

22

23

basic, as part of the basicpackage,rather than as a

pay service. And increasinglyover the years, most

cable sports networks have become basic cable

24 networks.

25

(202) 2344433

Can we turn to Page 14, please?
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CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Mr. Lane, would this

be a convenient time in your presentation?

MR. LANE: If it is for you, it is for me.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: It is, so we will

take a 10 minute break.

10

12

(Whereupon, tbe proceedingswent off the

record at 10:42 a.m.)

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: The questionwe were

discussing,a model -- shouldwe model ourselvesafter

Judge Ito and drink coffee on the bench?

MR. LANE: Wbo will send you -- stuff?

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: I could drink vodka

13 in tbe pitcher.

14 CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: One of my colleagues

15 used to do that.

16 (Asides.)

17

18

MR. STEWART: With Mr. Lane'spermission,

I wanted to take care of a couple of housekeeping

items before he commenceshis cross examination.

20

21

22

23

24

First, I wanted to band the Panel copies

of our responsive pleading and to the motion we

discussedthis morning. And we have servedcopies on

the parties.
ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: This is tbe one

25 we'e to wait until after lunch before ruling?
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MR. STEWART: Yes, if you wish or you may

rule

10

12

13

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: We wish.

MR. STEWART: Secondly, in yesterday'

hearing session, I submitted a cross examination

exhibit NAB 1990-92, Exhibit 1-X in my cross

examinationof Dr. Lemieux.

It was requestedby the Sports Claimants

that I provide a copy of the entire portion of the

print-out of which I had provided the first page. And

I now would distribute copies to the Counsel and to

the Reporterand the Panel.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: The other 19

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

pages?

MR. STEWART: That's right. I think it
may be a different number from 19, but it seemsto be

the completeset. And I would move the admission, at

this point, of this crossexaminationexhibit into the

record that Dr. Lemieux did properly sponsor.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Is there any

objection to the admission of this exhibit into

evidence? That would be NAB Exhibit No. 1 on cross

23 examination. Yes?

MR. GARRETT: Mr. Chairman, we

25

(202) 234-4433
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MEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



701

MR. GARRETT: obviously have no

objection to having it admitted into evidence -- in

the record as well as having Dr. Lemieux as the

sponsor.

We would., however, ask to supplementat

this filing here with the same document, it'
subheadedas stations'rrangedaccording to the

amountof royalties that cableoperatorsactuallypaid

for the stations.

10

12

As you know, this list here has all of the

stations arranged according to the number of

subscribers. And Dr. Lemieux, during his redirect

13 examination, didn't testify concerning the

15

18

20

21

22

23

25

according to the royalties paid to the systems.

We would obtain that print-out and make

copies, and distribute them as a subheading.

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Is that satisfactory

to you, Mr. Stewart?

MR. STEWART: As long as we don't have to

pay the copying costs.

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: All right. Just for

purposesof the record though, I don't want to have

this in any way contingentbecausethe orderlinessof

it gets sort of skewedby -- if this is admittedtoday

as an exhibit and then somehow, sometime later under
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different circumstances,there'sgoing to be a request

to put somethingelse in the record. I would prefer

to be consistent.

10

What I suggestis that we admit this, and

at a later point, you make a motion to withdraw what

had been submittedas this. Move to withdraw.

MR. GARRETT: Yes. I have no objectionto

this being admitted. This can go into the record. I

will move separately, and then have the same

information put in but in rank according to the way

cable operatorspay for the signal.

12 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: With the JSC

13 exhibit.

14 MR. GARRETT: I can do it with the JSC

15 exhibit, sure.

16 CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: That will be a

17

18

19

20

betterprocedure. So for the present,unless I hear

any other, this will be admitted into evidence.

(Whereupon,NAB Exhibit No. 1-X

was received into evidence.)

21 MR. HESTER: Your Honor, one more

22

23

24

25

housekeepingmatter.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Hester?

MR. HESTER: I have undertakento prepare

a handwrittenversion of my prior scratchingson the
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chart. And I'e marked it as PBS Exhibit 1-X. It'
a homespun version, handwritten that undertakesto

recreatepreciselywhat I had on the chart before in

the prior discussionwith Mr. Bortz.

I'e shown it to Counsel, and I think

Counsel are agreeableto this as a rendition of what

we had discussedbefore.

(Whereupon, the above

identified document was marked

10 as PBS Exhibit No. 1-X for

identification.)

12 CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Any objectionto the

13 admissionof this amendment?

14

15

MR. HESTER: And I would propose that it
be admittedwith Mr. Bortz as the sponsoringwitness.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Hearing no

objection, it will be admitted.

(Whereupon,PBS Exhibit No. 1-X

was received into evidence.)

20

21

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Okay, Mr. Lane?

MR. LANE: I'l finish with one further

22 housekeepingmatter. I'd like to show Mr. Bortz a

copy of the 1989 decision. Specifically, I'm

25

referring to 57 FederalRegisterat page 15-299 in the

right-handcolumn, and ask him if he agreesthat this
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shows the correctionto the PBS sharefrom 1.3, as you

remember he indicated was under-reported in his

survey, and there was an adjustmentmade?

And does that page show that adjustment?

THE WITNESS: Yes, it does.

Q

BY MR. LANE:

Could you tell us what that is for the

record, please?

Yes. It says, "The under-representation,"

10

12

I'm quoting: "The under-representationof PBS in

the survey required an upward adjustment of 2.0

percent." And that'sconsistentwith my recall.

13 Q Mr. Bortz, could you turn to page 14 of

15

16

17

your testimony, please? On this page, you'e set out,

have you not, the determinencethat you believe that

cable operatorsuse in making programming carriage

decisions. Is that correct?

18 Yes.

Q And what do you mean by "a programming

20

21

service" as you use in the fourth line in the first
paragraphon the page?

22 The could be a cablenetwork. It could be

a distant signal. It could be something that they

locally originate at the system.

25 Q And I think you discussedthis a little
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bit this morning, is it your view that demand for

programmingservicesis definedby channelcapacityor

constrainedby channel capacity?

No.

Q Is that the primary consideration.

That's not exactly what I said. I said

10

12

that the ability to add program serviceswas limited

by the number of channelsor the channel capacityon

a system.

How much demandthere is for adding those

services is a subject of, obviously, a lot of debate

and questioningin the industry.

13 But is channel capacity the primary

consideration?

15 Channel capacity and. the cost of the

16

18

20

21

services. There are systems around that have not

filled up their channel capacity becausethey have

made the judgement that the services that are out

there that they want to carry -- that there aren'

servicesout there that they would want to carry and

would find value in adding to their packageat this

22 time

23 Q And you talk about the cost of adding a

24 new programmingservice in that same line, do you not?

25 Yes.
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Q And who sets that cost?

That'sa negotiationin the marketplaceif
it's the cable network. It's the Copyright rules if
it's a distant signal.

Q And let's just take with the cable

networks, is that cost -- is there a stated cost

normally, as we discussed early, a cents per

subscribercost?

10

There is a centsper subscribercost, yes.

And then you start negotiations from

there? Is that -- would that be fair to say?

12 The term in the industry is there is a

13 rate card. This is our standardrate. And then there

14 is a negotiation from there, yes.

15 And who sets the rate card?

Well, the -- any cable network going on

17

18

19

20

22

25

first is going to spend a lot of time doing market

research,meetingwith cable systemoperators. They

have what they call an affiliate relationsgroup that

goes out and contacts individual systems.

And they get a feel for what they might be

able to charge. They also look at what their costs

are and then try and come up with somethingthey think

will maximize their carriage. It's a judgement.

You can go with a higher rate and maybe

MEAL R. GROSS

(202) 234~33

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



707

reach fewer households. You can go with a lower rate

and reach more households. It's a classl.c

intersection of supply and demand curves in. the

marketplace.

Q But the programmeris the one who is doing

that, the cable network service, in the first
instancethat you'e just discussed?

10

Q

Q

They'l make the first offer.

Right.

They'l make the opening offer.

Right. And then they bargain with the

12 buyer?

13

Q

And then they bargainwith the buyer.

And would it be fair to say that in

15 general, if you'e a large MSO like TCI, you would

probably have a lot more bargaining power than a

little mom-and-popoperation?

18

19 Q

I think it's fair to say that, yes.

Now you talk in, first the paragraph

20 number one there

21 Yes.

22 Q Do you see that?

23 Yes.

24 Q You statethat, "Cable operatorsmaximize

25 revenue by attracting the largest number of
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subscriberswithin their designatedfranchisearea."

Do you see that?

Yes.

Q Is it your testimony that the primary

concernof cable operatorsis attracting the largest

number of subscribers?

No, I don't think I can fully agreewith

10

13

20

21

this sentencein the sensethat cable operatorsare

typically looking to maximize the cash flow in their

system.

And they might, in fact, keep revenuesat

a level that wouldn't maximize subscribers,but it
would maximize not revenues,but cash flow.

Because when you acquire a subscriber,

there's an additional cost. So in setting the

pricing, the operators do what most business

operationsdo, and that is in to -- in the industry,

it's maximizing what we call "cash flow."

Not necessarilyprofit because it's an

industry with a very high depreciatingcapital base.

So they look -- the industry typically looks at cash

22 flow. I would have to say that that's what'

maximized is cash flow.

25

Q Okay. And how do you maximize cash flow?

Well, it's a complex interplayof factors:
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pricing, certainly, cost, whether it's the costs of

program services or other costs, the penetration

you'e able to achieve, the amount of your investment

market, a number of factors to maximize cash flow.

Q So it isn't by simply attracting the

largestnumber of subscribers?

No, I would have to say that I don't agree

with the way I phrasedthis here.

Q Now one thing that you talkedabout in the

10

12

sentence above that is that all other available

revenue sources are dependent on the number of

subscribers. Do you see that?

It's a parenthetical, but it's in the

fourth line of that same paragraph,the secondline.

Yes.

17

And what did you mean by that sentence?

That certainly the number of individuals

19

who buy a premium servicedeterminesthe revenuethat

you get, if we assumea fixed cost -- a fixed price,

20 excuseme.

21

22

23

24

And as you go through the equipment

rental, say the converterbox that sits on top of the

t.v. set, you might get chargedone or two dollars a

month for that.

25 So the more people that take it, the more

NEAL R. GROSS

(202) 2344433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 2344433



710

revenuesthat come from that.

Installation fees are what are chargedto

hook you up initially. And that is, again, on a per-

subscriberbasis.

Advertising is, by and large, sold in this

"dollar a holler" way. It's the subscriptionlevel.

Don't use any trick terms, okay?

Trick terms'? Okay.

"Dollar a holler."

10 It's used always -- it's a term used in

12

broadcastingand cable to say that you'e not dealing

with an ad agency that's sitting down and trying to

measurethe exact audienceand the viewing audience.

14 You'e selling it more -- it's a more

15

16

18

20

21

22

conceptualsell, and it's done often in radio as well,

wheremeasurementsare secondaryto the settingof the

advertising ratings. And the rate is so low, "a

dollar a holler," $25 a television spot or $30 a

television spot, that the buyer says, "Look, I can

afford this $500 package,and I'm not going to hire an

ad agency to look in the ratings."

So "dollar a holler" or our statementthat

25

advertisingis dependenton the number of subscribers

reflects that a good part of the sell of cable

networks is independentratings.
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ARBITRATOR FAHMAKIDES: Could you kindly

redefinethe differencebetweencashflow as being the

primary goal

THE WITNESS: Yes.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: -- rather than

profits?
THE WITNESS: Sure.

10

13

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: If you -- what you

just said, especially.

THE WITNESS: Okay, the cableoperationis

very capital intensive. You have to bill physical

plant and you have to a converter box in the home.

You have to have satellitedishesand so forth.

The industry, for as long as I have been

involved, both values its systems and manages to

maximize cash flow.

19

20

21

22

And that would be operatingprofit before

depreciation and before interest charges. And so

that'swhat they look at.
It's essentially an operating profit

number before you subtract capital reinvestment,

depreciationof plant, and interestcharges.

25 Q

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Thank you.

BY MR. LANE:

Would this be an exampleof why you might
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not what to maximize the number of -- get the largest

number of subscribers?

As you move from the center of a city,

let's say it's a relatively small town, you move

further out to the rural areas,the cost of adding the

cable to householdsthat are fartherand fartherapart

might just be too high to really wire them up?

Yes. At some point, you say that there'

10

too much investment there to get that additional

revenue. So they would not maximize revenue in that

case.

So you wouldn't want to attract the

largest number of subscribersin that situation?

Well, I think that you need to emphasize

that this sentencesays, "within the designatedframe

size area."

19

20

21

22

23

25

And very often, most often, if you have a

franchise,you are obligatedto bill plant throughout

the franchise.

So the examplethat you gave I don't think

would apply here. Within a franchisearea, let's say

you -- maybe it's with a county, so it includes some

rural areas. And you may have some towns and then

you'e got some rural areas.

But in your franchiseagreement,you would
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10

12

be obligated to build to a certain calendarschedule

a plant past all those homes.

Now once your plant has passed those

homes, you have sunk a lot of cost in. And so you

really do want to bill that penetrationright up.

Now we know that in most systems, it'
real hard to get beyond 65, 70, 75 percent

penetration.

The reasonI said I don't fully agreewith

this is you might have to, in. order to maximize the

subscribersto get that last 20 percent that aren'

very interested,cut the ratesso low that you aren'

13 maximizing revenue.

14

15

But you would attempt to sell as many

houses as possible that you had built the plant by

becauseyou have alreadymade the investment, as long

as you were maximizing your cash flow. That's the

18 Q And you might have a differential rate if
you'e out in a rural area, a higher rate?

20 If you could get by with that in. a

21 franchise

22

23

Q Right.

Very often, the franchisingauthoritywill

25

say, "Ne want the service to our suburbanand rural

constituents to be no more costly than the city."
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It's like telephoneservices.

Q Gong back to the sentencethat, "Other

availablerevenuesourcesare dependenton the number

of subscribers,"is anotherway of way of saying that

is the more basic subscribersyou have, that'sgoing

to have an effect on how much pay revenueyou have,

how much installation charges, all the other things

you mentioned'?

That's not necessarily a one-for-one

10

12

13

15

16

effect.. And I think let's just, maybe for the Panel,

clarify. I'm comfortableusing the term "basic" and

I think you are as well.

For that whole package that we talked

aboutyesterdaywhich meantbasicplus expandedbasic,

the collection of all the cable networks. So to be

precise, I guess you should say basic and expanded

basic.

18

19

20

But I think if you'ecomfortablewith it,
when I refer to "basic" it's a very special

application. I really mean expandedbasic then.

21 Q But the more subscribersyou haveon basic

22

23

is also going to increaseyour pay revenues. That'

what this sentencemeans. Is that right?

24 Yes. It doesn't happenproportionately

25 becausethe first people to sign up, those who are
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most eager, are more likely to buy a lot of pay

services.

The ones that took a lot more enticement

to sign up are probably lighter television viewers.

They'e less likely to take a pay service.

So there'sa relationship,but it's not a

one-for-onerelationship.

Q But there is a value to a cable operator

10

of a subscriberwho is on basic beyond that sort of

potential, if you will, for the subscriberto taking

pay and buying other ancillary services?

Yes.

And that would be a factor that the

operatorwould take into account in settingratesand

determininghow to put out the service, right'

Yes.

17 Q And another thing you mentioned this

19

morning, which is something that the operator also

takes into account I take it is that thereare various

20

21

costs. You'e talking about add -- what we call

"local avails" for the cable system.

22 That doesn'tcome cost-free, does it?

23

24

25

Q

To get -- to have the local avail to sell?

Right.

No. I mean, they'l be paying a license
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fee for the channel and they would have to have a

sales force to sell it. And they would have to have

the technical capability to insert the ad..

Q And thosewould be coststhat -- if I were

a cable operatorand I had none of those people and

none of that equipment or whatever I ended, I would

have to say to myself, okay, how much do I think I can

get in local avails revenuesand then justify that

against the cost, right?

10 Yes.

Q Now going to

12 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIN: Now you mentioneda

license fee for the channel. Well, if you already

have the channel, do you need to pay an additional

license fee in order to program a local avail'

THE WITNESS: No. Usually in the

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

negotiationfor a cable network, part of the deal is

we'l pay you 18 centsa month. The cable systemwill

pay the network 18 centsa month to carry the network.

In exchange, the network will typically

give them local add availabilities, which they can

sell and that's a potential revenuesource.

They may also provide them a certain

amount of money to be used to help advertise and

promote that channel on that system.
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So there are a number of deal points of

give and take betweenthe two when they make it that

the marketplacearrangementis not simply how much do

you pay for the channel. It includes a number of

other elements.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Well, I just wanted

to clarify what you referredto, a licensefee for the

channel.

THE WITNESS: Yes.

10

12

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Were you referring

to somethingthat you would have to -- a cost that you

would incur above and beyond what you would be

13 incurring if you were not utilizing any local avails?

15

16

17

18

19

THE WITNESS: You would probably end up

paying the same license fee whether or not you used

the local avails.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: So in that sense,

the license fee is not a cost of getting local avails.

You would have that cost anyway.

20 THE WITNESS: I suppose you could

21

22

interpret it that way. It is the cost -- it would be

the cost of having the opportunity of selling the

local avails.

25

Maybe the would be the way to phraseit.
ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: What's the range
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we'e talking about in relationshipto dollars?

THE WITNESS: Oh, they range from a few

centsa month upwardsto 50, 60 centsa month and even

more. As I mentioned, some of the regional sports

channels are as costly as a dollar per month per

subscriber.

BY MR. LANE:

And that would be -- just to make it

10

clear, you would multiply that centsper subscriberby

all the subscribersto the system that depend -- I

mean, there are different ways you would define "all

12 of the subscribers,"but

13 Yes. Let's assumethat 98 percentof the

subscribersare

15 So you take around a 10,000 subscriber

system, and it's 15 centsa subscribercablenetwork.

17 Okay, if it's 10,000 subscribers on

18

20

21

expanded.basic where they have the cable network and

it's 15 cents a month per subscriber,then they would

pay $1,500 a month to the cable network in return for

getting to carry that network.

22 Okay. And--

23

24

25

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: I'm sorry. You

probably may have the same questionas I do, so I'l
let you go ahead.
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NR. LANE: I'm not sure I would ask the

same question. I was just going to say, would you

describewhat the economicsof the advertisingfor the

cable operator are, how the operator would get

revenuesfrom the local avails on that same network?

Okay, assumingthat it'
In dollars.

Assuming that it's a dollar-for-dollar

10

network -- assuming that it's a network that they

would sell avails

Q We'e assumingthat.

12 -- then they would have a salesforce that

13

15

17

18

19

20

22

23

would go out and sign up local buyers. Sometimesit
could be a big advertiserlike automobiledealers.

But one of the things that cable aan do

that broadcastcan't is say in a metropolitan area

here, if you'e the cable system in Alexandria, you

can go to ia merchant in Alexandria and sell

advertisingtime on your cable channel.

But to have television advertising in

Alexandria on a televisionstation, you have to buy a

Washingtonstation at a much higher rate so you can

sell it within small areas.

25

But -- so that's an economy to the

advertiser,but it's kind of costly. So the cost of
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selling those ads is rather high.

In other words, a fairly high percentage

of advertising revenuegets eatenup in the cost of

selling the ads.

Q Is there a simple formula that you could

describe for the advertising? If I have this many

subscribersto this cable network, this is how much

advertisingrevenue I might expect to get.

In a real generalway -- I can't give you

10 the exact industry average, and it varies a lot by

system. But let's say that a typical system today

will average $32 or $33 a month of revenue per

subscriber.

Of that -- and then how much advertising

revenuedo they generateper subscriber?

And when you say f32 or f33, you'e

talking the cable operator getting his monthly fee

from each subscriberin that, right?

19

20 Q

Including pay servicesand

Pay services,the whole bit, and that some

21 part of that is advertising.

22 Some. And thenwhat part of that might be

23

25

advertising revenues. That's from the subscribers,

not advertising in there.

But they might get a dollar, a dollar and

MEAL R. GROSS

(202) 2344433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



721

a half a month out of advertising.

So as we indicated, it's about five

percentof the cable industry, cable systemrevenues,

derives from advertising. And that's fairly

consistent. A dollar and. a half would be five percent

of a $30 number.

Q So in total eachmonth, the cableoperator

10

could expect, in your example, roughly about $ 30 in

subscription fees that they'e paying for what you

call the basic, expandedbasic, any pay channels,plus

whatever advertising, plus whatever else you have,

12 maybe some equipment rental

13

Q

Right.

some ancillary fees, right?

15 That's correct.

16 Q And sot he magic then is -- that's the

cash flow to which you were referring to, right?

18 That's the revenue. That's not the cash

19 flow.

20

21

Q You'e right. And the cost

And you still have to deduct all your

22 operatingexpensesto get your cash flow.

23 Q Right.

25

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Now with these

cable modems that are being discussed now, that
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promisesto increasethe revenuesand the cash flow.

THE WITNESS: I think so. I think, at

this point, there are still cost issues. But we know

how electroniccosts come down.

10

12

And in my personal opinion, and in the

advice that we have been giving clients, becausewe

have spent a lot of time looking at on-line services

with thesemodems, is I think it's going to generate

a lot of revenuefrom probablyonly a small percentage

of the subscribers.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Can you visualize

any such revenue being subject to the compulsory

licensingcopyright -- I would say I don't know. I'm

just asking if you if you can. visualize

THE WITNESS: No, no.

BY MR. LANE:

1 would visualize that you would have to

19

know how politically influential the group that is

involved as to whether they will get a compulsory

20 license.

21 Microsoft would rather negotiate in the

so-calledmarketplace.

23 I'm sure they would. But I'm sure there

24 are users that would rather not, right?

25 Yes.
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Q Justreferringnow to the bottomparagraph

on page 14

Yes.

Q -- you'e saying that there is no direct

subscriptionrevenueattributableto, I take it, the

basic cable networks in the third sentenceof that

paragraph?

Yes. What we'e saying there is when the

10

12

13

package is sold, it's a package of 30 or 40 or 50

channels. And you can't -- and it's sold for, let'

say, $25 a month, that you can't say well of the $25

a month, 80 cents is because we'e carrying USA

Network.

There is no way to do that. That's an

15 allocation.

16 Q And on the top of page 15, I take it

18

you'emaking the samepoint in the first paragraphon

that page as to distant signals?

19 That's correct. It's really the same

20 point.

21 Q And that would be if we had a situation

22

23

25

with a limited basic service that just had local

signalsand distant signalsand then with an expanded

tier that just hadbasiccablenetworks, the economics

would work the same way, in your opinion, for both of
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those situations?

Yes. Again, it's an allocationdecision.

Let's say we'e only talking about basic cable in the

narrow sense,and that would mean, as I was describing

yesterday, the local broadcastsignals would be in

that, some of tbe accesschannelswould be in that,

maybe a couple of superstationswould be in that.

And it would sell for, say, eight dollars

10

12

13

14

a month.

First of all, very few people only take

that package, but let's just look at that eight

dollars a month.

There is no specific allocation of those

eight dollars among tbe different signals.

15 Q Turning to page 16 of your testimony, I

18

take it in the middle of the first paragraphyou talk

about the attractivenessof their concept. That's the

same programming concept to which you referred very

early on in your testimony?

20 Yes.

21 Q And when you'e talking about tbe concept

22

23

there, is that a concept for an, entire -- like a cable

network, the entire program package?

24 Typically, it's the concept for a cable

25 network, yes, the whole package.
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Q Referring to the last line of -- the last

sentenceof that same first paragraphon page 16, you

say that "Survey researchis often an important tool

available in assessingpotential behavior." Do you

see that?

Yes.

Okay. And "potential behavior," that

means generallysomethingthat is going to happen in

the future, right?

10

And does your survey measure behavior

12 that's going to happen in the future, your 1989 or

1992 survey'?

No. Well, survey and researchis usedto

anticipate what behavior and in the future. And

survey and researchis also used to measurewhat'

currently going on.

And what we did in the 1992 surveywas to

use surveyresearchto measurewhat is currentlygoing

20 on.

21 Q And how would you measurewhat happenedin

22 the past?

Well, you would ask about the past. And

24

25

what we have done is in order to get the bestpossible

recollectionfor 1992, and yet have enoughdata in so
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that we can draw a sample, we begin our survey as

quickly as we can, typically in December,and complete

it shortly after tbe end of 1992.

Q Why wouldn't you just look at the actual

behavior since it's in the past?

Well what we'e asking here -- the

behavioris there. That's tbe signal carriagethat we

have. What we'e asking people to do is assesstbe

relative value.

10 And we'e gone through how we go about

assessingthe relative value.

12 In tbe next paragraph,you statethat you

13

14

15

asked -- in tbe first sentenceof that paragraphthat

you sought to addressthe issueof what they would pay

in a free marketplace. Do you see that?

Well, we have attempted to do that as

17

18

20

21

22

24

25

directly as possible. There isn't a free marketplace.

And where they'e going go out and

contract for WTBS and WGN in a free marketplace,they

would be contracting for a full signal, not for that

piece of your programming in that case.

So the charge, I think, to the Copyright

Office is to do an allocation that, in the

marketplace,would entail hundreds,certainly, if not

thousandsof individual negotiations, with not only
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individual systems,but betweenthe stationoperators

and the holdersof the programcopyright that would go

onto the stations.

Q But my questionis, did you ask them what

they would pay in a free marketplace?

We said that we'e talking about distant

signals; you have a fixed budget amount, allocate

that.

Q Right. And isn't the point that you

10 referred them right to the distant signals they

carried in 1989 and 1992

12 Yes, we did.

13 Q dependingon that survey?

14 Yes, we did.

15 Q And weren't thosedistantsignalssubject

16 to a compulsory license

17 That's correct.

18 Q during those years? And didn't those

20

cable operatorsknow that those distant signalswere

subject to a compulsory license?

21 Yes.

Q And how do you think that they translated

23

24

all of that into wheat they would do in a free

marketplace?

25 They were thinking of the relative value
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of the screensof programming, and they were thinking

in terms of their everyday job, which is how do I

attract subscribers? How do I retain subscribers?

Arid I'm carrying these two signals or

three signals or four signals, and, you know, what

judgement would I make as to the relative value of

those different signals?

Q Now, you didn't ask them about the

relative values of different signals, did you?

10 We asked-- we got at that by asking them

12

to take a fixed budget amount and to allocate that

fixed budget amount.

13 So yes, by definition, it wasn't -- we

14

15

16

17

18

19

didn't explicitly use that term. But by definition,

when you'e allocating a fixed budget amount, to

allocatemore to one categorymeansyou allocate less

to anothercategory.

And so they are giving us a measureof the

relative value.

20

21

22

23

24

25

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Mr. Bortz, could we

explore this becauseI think the concept of the free

market being simulatedis a little bit elusivehere?

We'e not really talking about what would

happen in a totally free market, are we?

THE WITNESS: No, we'e trying to get the
MEAL R. GROSS

(202) 2344433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



729

best assessmentof what might happenthere. And in a

free

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: What would happen

where?

THE WITNESS: In a free marketplace.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: But in a free

market, everybody would be able to pick whatever

signals they wanted off the air, and a whole lot of

other things would be changed.

10 THE WITNESS: I agree.

13

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: So do you really

have any view of what this hypothetical free market

would look like?

14 THE WITNESS: No -- yes

15

16

17

18

19

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: In other words, I'm

askingyou aren'twe looking at the existingsituation

with the existing constraints, but making,

theoretically, a sole exception for how the royalty

fees are arrived at?

20

21

22

23

THE WITNESS: I think the only way you can

addressit is througha combinationof methodologies.

What we are providing here is the cable operators'iew

of how they would allocatetheir programbudget.

But it's only the cable operators'iew.
Now what else can therebe? You'e going
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to hear from Mr. Gerbrandt

10

12

19

20

21

22

23

24

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIMI But even in a free

market, they wouldn't be negotiatingwith individual

groupsof copyright owners. They would be negotiating

with cable networks.

THE WITNESS: Yes. You have a very tough

assignmentbecausethey -- you wouldn't be negotiating

say with USA Network, which carries some sports. Or

let's take TNT which has even more sports: carries

sports, carries movies, carries syndicated, carries

some other kinds of programming.

You wouldn't negotiatewith TNT for sports

and then negotiatefor their movie stuff. You would

be negotiating in total.
And so I think there -- as I mentioned

yesterday,it's true. Your charge is to do something

which doesn'thappen in. the marketplace.

But there are some close analogues. When

an operatoris negotiatingfor a licensefee for ESPN,

that's clean. They'e negotiatingfor sports.

When they'e negotiating for CNN, put

aside the packaging, the sort of blockedbooking that

Turner likes to do, but CNN is news and public

affairs. American Movie Classicsis movies.

So we have -- we have somemeasuresin the
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10

12

13

14

cable network world that are close analoguesto the

charge to the Copyright Office.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Well, in trying to

simulate what the freely negotiatedrates might be,

wouldn't it be helpful to constructa survey of cable

networks to see what their position would be on their

side of the table at any such negotiations?

THE WITNESS: Do you mean of the distant

signals? There are only three that account for most

of the carriage,and it would be tough to survey they.

Plus, I doubt that they would respondwith

only three stations that account for most of the

carriage: WGN, WTBS, WWOR.

And so, it would be difficult to derive

15 anything that we could rely upon. From their

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

perspective,in theory

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: But why would they

be any less reliable than your cable operators?

THE WITNESS: Becausethere is a sampleof

three insteadof a sampleof hundreds;that it's three

providers and not thousands.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: But if it was only

three, you could go at each one much more carefully

than you can a massivesurvey of operators.

THE WITNESS: In theory, we have tried in
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the past to get information from Turner specifically

in regard to other things we were doing in the sports

marketplace. Not a chance.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: They just regardall

of that as proprietaryand they don't want to discuss

it?

10

12

13

15

16

18

20

22

23

25

THE WITNESS: They wouldn't let us -- they

wouldn't even give us ball park numbers.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Now yesterday, you

said that you did not feel that there would be an

opportunity to simulate this industry.

THE WITNESS: To simulate a process of

allocating this flow of funds, yes.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: I gatherfrom what

you said a moment ago, one of the reasonsis because

of the valuationof the different programmingand the

difficulty of that. It would be difficult, I would

believe, to create a model, an econometricmodel of

this industry.

We do it for the entire U.S. economy, so

this is one fraction. of that.

But you feel that the real problem is the

valuation of the program?

THE WITNESS: Well, the valuation of the

program -- let me show you that our firm has a very
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10

19

20

21

22

23

25

detailedmodel of the cable industryand the economics

of cable systemsthat are extremelydetailed, the work

that we did for the National Cable Television

Association, where we had most of the major cable

operatorsparticipatewith us and gathereddata year

after year from hundredsof systemseachyear.

We can model a cable system economics a

lot, very, very accurately. So if you tell us the

size of the market, the size of the system, the number

of signals over the air, and we can run a model and

tell you the economicsof that system.

It's this process of allocating the

programming then when we have looked at it, we have

found no reliable way to do it.
Now, you know, we do a lot of regression

analysis, for example, in our work. I don't know if
you'e familiar with that term, but it's when you look

at a number of factors that you think might be

independentvariables. And then they affect the value

of a dependentvariable.

And maybe the dependentvariablewould be

the value of sports, the value of movies. Could we

then put a whole bunch of terms in there that would

allow us, in a statistically valid way, to come up

with the value?
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And I would say no. I can't certainly do

regressionanalysesthat relatevariables. But we'e

looking for value and causality here, not just the

fact that something is correlating itself.
And because this is a unique process,

there is not a databaseout there that I think can

10

appropriatelyaddressthat.

And that's my opinion. And that is a

tool, a technique that we have used -- used

repeatedly, and I have used in litigation processes

that have been subject to substantial cross

examination.

13

15

19

20

21

22

23

And in my judgement, regressionmodelling

of this is not likely to give us anything that

realistically representsthe marketplace.

So we go and talk to the major players in

the marketplace. And as JudgeWertheimhas indicated,

we didn't -- to the sellers, and I agree.

And I wish that you would view our results

as they are presentedwith an array of perspective,

suchas you will hear from Mr. ( erbrandt,who has done

a very careful analysis of what the cable network

marketplacetells us. And you'l be hearing about

that soon.

25 MR. LANE: If I could just get a plug in,
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Judge Wertheim. We actually a witness from TBS who

will be here and he'l be talking about all of these

issue.s It's Mr. Sieber.

We also have an econometricstudy which

addressessome of these issues.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Well really, I was

focusing on your questionwith respectto historical

data.

10

12

13

MR. LANE: I appreciatethat. And I just

wanted to get a little plug in for my case while I

could.

MR. GARRETT: Just to get a little plug in

for our casethough, we also had a witness from TBS in

the 1989 proceeding. He was the former CEO of TBS.

15 BY MR. LANE:

16 Q Mr. Bortz, I would just like to get back

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

25

to some of the questionsfrom the Panel. You saidyou

didn't talk to the sellers, and I understandthat.

But I think the questionwas, you really

didn't talk to the buyers, did you? Aren't the buyers

the people at the cable networks and the people at

WTBS and WGN?

They'e the ones that put the package

together, and the cable operators just buy that

package.
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If we'etalking aboutprogramcategories,

aren't they the buyers?

No, I don't agreewith that. What we'e

10

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

talking about here is a consciousdecision made to

carry or not carry a distant signal. And that

decision then is -- if you decide to carry it, it'
accompaniedby a payment.

And it seemsto me quite clear that in the

context of this proceeding, that the buyer is the

cable system. The dollars come from the cable system.

The cable system is going to opt out totally.

Clearly, the active superstationsare

trying to encouragebuying most of the stations, are

not even encouragingthat buying just up there and

system is -- the buyer here.

The buyer is the entity that pays the

money. And the entity that pays the money is the

system.

Q And the analogousmarket that you referred

20

21

to as the cable networks. Is that correct, in this

situationwhen you keep referring to )vir. Qerbrandt?

22 Yes.

23 Q Isn't that what he looks at?

24 Yes.

25 And the cable networks are the ones who

(202) 2344433
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buy the programming. ESPN bought it from Major League

Baseball. It bought all the baseballgames from them,

did it not?

Yes.

Q And whateverelseESPNbought, they bought

it directly from the sellers, correct?

That's correct.

And USA bought movies from us and CNN put

10

togethertheir people in the various news bureausand

put those costs together themselves,correct"?

The distant signals certainly purchase

19

20

21

22

23

25

programming as the cable networks purchase

programming.

The copyright royalties are generatedby

the purchaseof the cable systemoperator. And when

we'e looking in the context of that, we have to look

at the buying decision with the cable system

operators.

It varies among cable networks as to what

percentageof their revenuescomes from advertising

versus these license fees that we talk about.

But when they make a decision to bid for,

whether it's NFL Football, Major LeagueBaseball, the

instancesthat you'e citing, one of the things they

have to decide is are they going to have enough
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10

12

13

15

carriage to generatelicense revenues?

Although not 100 percentof their revenue,

it is not going to be anywhere from 30 to 65 percent

of their revenues.

If they have to chargemore, as ESPN and

TNT have done for NFL where they have a surcharge,

it's a very careful judgement that they have to make

as to whether the cable systemswill be wiling to pay

that surcharge.

And I know that becauseI participatedin

the discussionsat ABC with their thenChief Executive

when he was debatingwhether or not to proceedwith

bidding for the NFL.

And the biggest question is with Stan

Burke, who used to be the CEO, now retired. And his

direct questionto me was, "We think we have to charge

this amount more if we'e going to carry NFL

football." This was the first year they were going to

do i't .

20

21

22

25

"Do you think that we can get that?" And

he was asking for a judgement. That's part of our

continuing work with them.

So I would have to say that in the cable

network world as well, the willingnessof the buyer as

a cable system operator to carry a system is an
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important element.

The superstationbusinesswhere copyright

paymentsare made, the cable operatorsare the total

revenue stream of the pooled money that you'e

distributing.

Q But the cable operatorsthemselvesdon'

10

buy individual programmingpackages,do they? They'e

not the ones who bought the NFL package or the NLB

package, nor are they the ones that buy the movie

package.

They buy a channel or a network or a

12 distant signal

13 That' true.

Q in its entirety.

15 That's correct.

17

18

20

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Excuse me, are the

costs to the satellitecarrierssubstantialenough--

the charge of the satellite carriers substantial

enough to enter into this in any significant way?

THE WITNESS: No, those are regulated

21 common carrier rates, and they'e low.

22 BY MR. LANE:

23 Q I'd like to turn. page 18 of your

testimony, please. This is where you discuss the

cable system sampling for your 1989 to 1992 surveys,
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correct?

Yes.

Q And if we look at the table at the bottom

of the page, we see that you have divided the number

of systems into various royalties strata, correct?

That's correct.

Q And why did you use royalties to divide

the strata?

Because when. you are looking at an

10

12

13

14

15

17

18

20

allocationof the dollars that havebeenpaid in, then

we should properly give weight to decisions or

decisionmakers at a weight that reflects the amount

of dollars that they pay into the system.

As I indicated yesterday, you have many

more systemsthat pay in a small amount and relatively

fewer systemsthat pay in a large amount.

If we didn't divide it into the strataand

we just did a non-stratifiedsampling, you would be

over-representingthe low royalty paying systemsand

their opinionsandunder-representingthe high royalty

paying ones.

22

23

24

25

Now in a way, you could argue it's moot,

althoughwe feel this is the appropriateway to do it
becausewe have looked at, first of all, 1986 our

report which Mr. -- will discuss.
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We did a non-stratifyingsample. We did

it without weighing by royalty. And we got about the

same numbers.

And if you look across strata, the

responseswe get, you still find virtually the same

resultswithin each of the strata.

10

So we think this is the appropriateway to

do it. We think this gives the most precise

measurement. But if you didn't use royalty payments

and you just sampledthe systems,you'd get about the

same number.

ARBITRATOR FARM&IDES: When you say

13 "about the same numbers

THE WITNESS: Within a few percentage

points.

16 ARBITRATOR FARNAKIDES: A few?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

ARBITRATOR FARNAKIDES: Two or three?

19

20

21

22

23

THE WITNESS: Yes, plus or minus two or

threepercentagepoints typically. I think the lowest

looking at 1992 by strata, I think the lowest

responseof valuation of sports we got was about 36

percent, and the highest was 43 percent, and 38.8 is

what the weightedvalue was.

So it gives you the ball park within each
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of the strata.
Movies, I think the average variation

among stratawas a fraction of a percentage. I think

it was a low of about 24.9 percent and a high in the

upper 26's, very narrow acrossstrata.

the strata
So there'snot a lot of variation among

But we think still this is the

appropriatemethodology.

BY MR. LANE:

10 Q But when you said there's not a lot of

12

13

variation., what do you consider to be not a lot of

variation? What do you consider to be important in

this case in. terms of percentages?

I think, given the inherent problems of

15

16

17

any kind of an estimateof what it is that you have to

do, that within a few percentagepoints: two, three,

four.

18 Q Do you know how much two or three

19

20

percentagepoints is worth in this case? Do you

realize it's over about $20 million. Do you think

21 that's important?

22 That's right. And in looking at the task

23

24

25

that'sbeen assigned, looking at the information and

dataavailable, I feel that a very good estimateis an

estimatethat is within a few percentagepoints.
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I indicatedyesterday,this is not -- you

know, it would be nice to come in here, as in some

10

12

things we can do, and give you a number with great

precision.

I don't think in this process there is that

precision. But I think that's it's pretty clear what

the reasonablerange is.
And it may add up to a lot of money.

Unfortunately, that's your burden and not my burden.

But I don't know how you would refine -- I don't know

of any techniquethat would give you a better range.

13 Q How did you create the boundary for the

300,000 or more strata that you list bere?

15 Yes, this is -- the boundaries of the

18

strata were curn. square root of F rule, which is a

statistical term that essentiallysays okay, we want

to look at strata. There are formulas that are then

19

20

21

22

23

applied that Dr. Bardwell performed this for us.

And Dr. Bardwell is with us here today,

and certainly available to either assist me in

answering the questions or he can answer them

directly.
The principal behind it is where should

the boundariesbe set so that we will have the least
MEAL R. GROSS
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amount of measurementerror? So if you have way too

wide a boundary, the error you'l get for a given

sample size is going to be larger.

And if we get in the right boundaries,

you'egoing to come down to somethingwhere the error

will be relatively small.

It doesn't have to be precisely the

$300,000. If you shifted it to $290,000, or whatever,

that would be somethingelse.

But he follows a formal process going

through the listing of systems. And following that

process,he then specifies these ideal boundaries.

And my question to you concerned the

15

19

20

21

22

23

$300,000 and over. And as I understoodthe second

line of the second. -- excuseme, it's the third line

of the secondparagraphunder "2," the boundariesof

the remainingthreestratawere constructingusing the

curn. squareroot of F rule.

At least in my mind, that meansthat that

fourth stratum was not picked that way. And I take

it, that was the largest strata.
And I ask you again, how did you select

that as $300,00 or over?

Again, the -- and I could talk to Dr.

25 Bardwell in as far as you wanted more detail, but
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10

12

13

15

basically, my understandingis he has a listing of the

systems and how many systems within each $500

increment of royalty payment has been paid. And. he

applies this.
When you get up to the very large systems,

they'e spreadout over a very, very wide range of

royalty paymentsbecausewhen we go from $300,000-out,

we'e talking about a very big -- if you apply some of

the statisticsto that, it would suggestan extremely

large sample size.

And so that'swhy we went to the census.

What we'e saying here is we have four strata. the

statisticsrequirethat all systemswithin that fourth

one, and that's just where things begin to really

stretchout.

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

It suggeststhen that that'sgot to be a

census and then you place it. But he essentially

builds up working down from the lowest strataforward.

And it's somethingof a judgementcall as

to where you put that last boundary. But the fact is

that, as he describes it, the error, behavior; in

other words, how precise an estimate do you make

dependingon where the boundaryis, has somethingthat

we call a flat bottom, which basicallymeansthat you

can shift that boundary some fair amount one way or
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another.

And you don't depart very much from the

optimum level.

Q But did you -- I have a real simple

question. Did you decide that you should have 35

systems in the largest stratum and then just figure

out what number you had to pick to get 35 systems?

No.

Q Is that how you did it?

10 No.

So you'esayingthat you built it up from

the lower ones, and then kind of whatever was left
over went into that fourth strata?

Well, you reach a point where they begin

18

19

20

21

22

to really stretchout in terms of where they occur.

As you can see, from $300,000 or more, there is only

35 systems.

And Dr. Bardwell made a judgementwhen he

was settingall of theseboundariesand using the curn.

squareroot of P rule to set those boundariesto say

okay, from this point on, there is going to have to be

a censusin the fourth strata.
As I say, there would be very little

difference in the results if you set that at $250,000

or $320,000, simply becauseof the statisticalnature
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of what we'e doing.

Q Well, that sort of leads me to my next

questionbecauseif you turn over to page 19, you see

what happensif you changeit to $250,000, don't you?

Well, this is 1992 now that we'e looking

10

19

20

21

23

25

at. And you have -- we have the boundariesthat were

specifiedhere.

In the 1989, you had a different mix of

systemsand royalties that they were paying.

So that simply reflects the fact that we

have two different universes with two different

profiles.
But it's basically that he went through

the same process. And when he went through and

allocated and defined the boundaries using the

techniquesthat we describedin the Appendix, he ended.

up with 47.

We have, over the years, had a relatively

small numberof systemsthere. And over the years, we

have had to do a censusof those systems.

It's just the nature of it that it
requiresus not to sample them. But by census-- I'm

sorry, I'm using jargon. Doing a censusof the system

means try to reach everyone in that strata.
Whereas, let's say in the less than
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$22,000 on the page -- top of page 19, 1,278 systems,

we are sampling essentiallyone out of every 20 of

those systems.

Q Now

You

Q I'm sorry. I didn't really mean to cut

you off.

That's fine.

Q I'm looking in the -- sort of the middle

10 two strata. And if you keep both pagesin mind, I see

in the secondstrata -- when I say "the second," I'm

going down each of the charts.

And that would be in 1992, the $22,000 to

$59,999. I see there are 593 systems in that.

Then if you look at the secondstrataon

the 1989 survey, there were 528. Do you see that?

17 Yes.

19

20

Q Okay. One -- in the one with only 528,

you have to pick 66 systems. In the other that had

more systemsin it, you only picked 45. Why was that?

21 Yes. That's the result of the Neymann

22

23

24

25

allocation,which is anotherstatisticalapproachthat

Dr. Bardwell usesto say for the -- for a samplesize,

typically on the order of 250 or 240, how do you

allocate those 250 among the different strata, again
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to get tbe most preciseresults?

And with differing numbers here, 1 can'

go through the mathematicsfor you. I'm sure that Dr.

Bardwell could. But basically, by applying tbe

Niemann allocation formula, this is what happened.

Why it variesyear to year would be in the

mathematics of that. Arid we present that in our

Appendix.

Q And let's look at tbe third stratum. You

10 had 160 in 1989 and 325 in 1992. And yet, tbe change

was only 81 systemsto 93 systems.

12

13

14

Q

That's right.

Why was that?

Well first of all, let's point out that'

15

16

a very large sample of the systems. And it resulted

from the mathematicsof tbe appropriatestatistical
17 analysis.

18 Q And now

19 And ultimately

20 Q

21 as you have seen in the confidence

22

24

intervals, using these sampleswithin these strata,

you end up with the confidenceintervals that we have,

which is typically plus or minus two percentor less.

Q Now what would happen if you used $1,000
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incrementswith the curn. squareroot of P rule applied

to this?

I think that you would see somewhat

10

different boundariespossibly, or somewhatdifferent

sample sizes.

But as I indicated to you, Dr. Bardwell

hasexplainedto me that thesefunctions, mathematical

functions, have a flat bottom.

Let's saywe'e talking about the accuracy

of measurementand. we want to have the least error

12

13

15

possible that we can get in the measurement. Let'

say that error turned out to be here.

And Dr. Bardwell applies the formula to

set the strataand to allocate the sample, two steps.

Where do we draw the lines? And then within those

lines, how many systemsdo we see?

17 This is what the mathematicsis. As an

18 illustration, let's say this is for a particular

strata.
20

21

Let's say we didn't use that number. What

would it look like in terms of the error that the

22 statisticalcalculationswould give us if we moved off

23 of it
24

25

Well, it would look like -- somethinglike

this, which would say if you move very far off of it,
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you'e going to have a less accuratemeasurement.

But within this range, you stay within

this range, it doesn'tmake much difference. So if we

start with the sample and we find out, as more forms

are submittedand the sample changesa bit, and if we

use the final sample instead of the one that was

availableat the beginning, it doesn'tchangeit so we

might not be exactly at the optimum, but we'e very

close to it.
10 And the final confidenceintervalsthat we

give you reflect that.

12 And what are you measuringat that point?

13 What. is the measurementthat you -- you'e saying that

this formula appliesto the accuracyof a measurement.

15 That's correct.

Q What is that measurement?

17 Reallyultimately reflectedin the -- what

18 is the likely error betweenwhat it is that we measure

and what

20 That's what I want to know.

21 and what the total universe is. The

22

23

mean value of a cable operator's allocation to

different program categories -- let me clarify

somethingbecausewe have spent -- if I may, we spent

25 a lot of time and you'e asking what we'e measuring.
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We'e measuringthe mean. value. That'

what we'e looking for, the meancount; you know, 38.8

10

percent.

We spent a lot of time this morning

discussingconfidenceerrors. Let's say that the mean

value that we measureis up here.

And we know in. survey research, and this

would have a normal distribution, that the value could

be -- depart from that mean. We should have this way

over here, but it would depart from that mean

somewhat.

12 ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: What's your other

13 axles?

THE WITNESS: This would be -- what we

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

have, this is the -- actually, this is the probability

of the it being certainvalue.

And we go out to the mean, and. we go up

and beyond it. When we put 95 percent confidence

intervalson, we say that we think the real answer, if
we could talk to every system and get a precise

number, falls somewherebetweenhere and here.

But -- and that's fine to say that there'

only a five percent chance that the real number will

fall down here.

25 And I just wanted to emphasizethat the
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best estimate that you can make statistically, the

best estimatethat you can make is the mean. That'

Greek?

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Not Greek.

10

12

13

14

15

16

THE WITNESS: So just as a point of

clarification, that's what we'e measuring. Now we

want to have -- in doing the sampling, we want to have

the least possible error. And applying these

statistical techniquesprovide us that.

Now I am speakingto you as someonewho is

trainedas a mathematician,who is not a statistician

by profession, but who has used, worked with

statisticiansin my work at the University as well as

in my consultingpractice for 25 years.

So I'm giving you a bit of a

practitioner's view, a survey researchand. market

17 researchpractitioner'sview.

18

20

21

But Dr. Bardwell, if you would like to go

into more detail, could either inform me some or would

be happy to inform you.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Lane

22

23

25

MR. LANE: I just have one more question.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Sure.

MR. LANE: Thank you. So let me get this

clear. Neymann's allocation formulas were used to
NEAL R. GROSS
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optimize the final results that you got that you

present, I think it's on page 31?

THE WITNESS: The Neymann'sformulas were

used to have the best -- to properly allocate the

sample. Given that we'e talking aboutcertainsample

of size, 200 or so, becausewe know we startwith what

kind of uncertaintydo we want?

And we said, "George, you know, I really
don't want to have -- I would like to see errors that

10 are relatively small, in the order of one or two

percent, in terms of -- not errors, but confidence

12 errors

18

19

That, to him, suggests,given a universe

of somethinglike 2, 000 systems,a samplesize of 200

and some systems.

The question then presentedis if we'e

got four strata, do we question 50 systems in the

first strataand 50 in the secondand 50 in the third?

That would be not allocated.

20

21

Or do we find a way -- what's the bestmix

that we have? And what we found is that we don't have

22

23

25

to samplevery many of the low revenuesystems.

Notice on page29 in the less than $22,00-

category, we sampleone out of 20. In the $22,000 to

$59,000 -- and that's just -- 64 was the samplesize;
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1,278 was the number of systems.

Now I don't have a calculatorbere, so I

may be off just a little bit. But we can go to this

next one.

10

Between $22,000 and $ 60,000, $59,999, we

have 593 systems. You know, it's less than half, but

we sample 45 of those. I think that works out to

somethinglike one in 13, one out of every 13 systems.

In the $60,000 to f249,999, $325,000, we

sample 93. That's one out of three roughly.

And -- excuse me, that's not one out of

12 three. It's two out of seven. Two out of sevenwas

13

14

15

17

18

19

20

21

22

the sampling ratio there.

And then in the $250,000 or more, we

wanted to interview as many as we could get. We would

like to get 47, so we put all 47 in the sample.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Mr. Bortz, am I

correct in guessing that the curn. square root of F

rule and the Neymann allocations had. not yet been

invented 40 years ago?

THE WITNESS: Forty years ago? I would

have to defer to Dr. Bardwell on that. I'm not sure.

23 I know it didn't get

25

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: It was that long ago

that I bad a question in Economics/Statisticsat tbe
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working school, and I don't recall reading this.

THE WITNESS: I'l be happy to check with

MR. LANE: I'l be happy to start it after

the lunch break.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Okay.

MR. GOTTFRIED: -- another matter. We

have filed a

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Off the record.

10 This will be off the record.

(Whereupon, the proceedingswent off the

12 record at 12:08 p.m. and resumedat 1:36 p.m.)

15

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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10

12

13

(1:36 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Lane, you may

proceedwhen you'e ready.

MR. LANE: Thank you. Mr. Garrett would

like to say something for tbe record.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Garrett.

MR. GARRETT: JudgeJiganti, it concerned

that tbe motion to strike Mr. Trautman's testimony

filed by MPAA the other day. We have over tbe lunch

hour provided Mr. Lane with tbe document. I think

it's fair to say that he needs to check with his

consultantto determinewhether or not this document

14

15

16

17

18

will satisfy his needs.

If Mr. Trautmanneedsto testify beforehe

can check with his consultant, I think we'e agreed

that Mr. Trautmancan go aheadand testify concerning

the 1990 survey to which this document relates, and

Mr. Lane'smotion would then. be treatedas a motion to

20 strike in the event that the document was not

21 sufficient for his consultant'spurposes.

22 CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Lane, is that

23 agreeable?

25

MR. LANE: That's agreeabLeto me.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Very good. Thank
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you, gentlemen.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

(continued)

BY MR. LANE:

Q Mr. Bortz, I just want to go back to the

end of your testimony before the lunch break. You

drew on the easel what's commonly known as a bell

curve. Is that right'?

10

I attemptedto

You attemptedto. Right. As I understood

15

it, the mean that you put on the bell curve related--
It was an effort to representone of the points, not

numerically but just an illustrative, of the

allocationsthat you have shown on. page 31. Is that

accura'te?

Yes.

Couldyou explainhow Neymann' allocation

formulas relate to those points on page 31?

19 Well, the Neymann's allocation formula

20

22

23

24

relates to how you divide the sample among the

different strata so as to come up with the most

accurateestimate. So once you'e establishedthe

strata -- and as I indicated, you go through this

listing of the systemsin terms of $500 incrementsof

royalties, and you establishthe end of top of level
MEAL R. GROSS
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1 using the curn. squareroot of F, the top of level 2

using that, the top of level 3 using that, which gave

you then the 300 and the $250,000 ~umber.

Then the questionis, okay, now we'egot

this strata with this mix of systems. What is the

best way to allocate it the sample, and you use the

Neymann'sallocation formula to do that.

Q I guess I'm -- Neymann's formula -- Does

10

Neymann'sformula do somethingto the tables, and does

it only apply to the tableson. 18 and 19 or does it do

Is it directly related to the table on. 31?

12 Tables18 and 19 being the stratifications

13 that

14

15

Q Right.

The Neymann' formula essentiallyprovides

16

17

18

19

20

you the sample size, if you look to the far righthand

column -- this is, say, page 19 would be the

appropriatepage, and the table at the top

ARBITRATOR PARMAKIDES: You'enot talking

about tables. You'e talking about pages 18 and 19.

21 MR. LANE: Right.

22

23

25

THE WITNESS: Yes, excuse me, page 19,

Table 3, and the far righthand column is the sample

size, and that sample size was derived using the

Neymann'sallocation.
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Q

BY MR. LANE:

And that somehow indirectly that has an

effect on the table shown on page 31?

Well, what it does is that it improves the

accuracy of estimation, so that the numbers that

appearon Table 31 are a more preciseestimatethan we

could do if we hadn't done that allocation.

Q Does the Neymann'sallocationapply to the

10

mean royalty and the royalty standarddeviation on

Tables -- the tables that are shown on 18 and 19?

No. The mean royalty is that drawing the

12

13

14

15

17

line at, say, 22,000 -- Let's look at the top of page

19 so we can -- we'l look at the '92 numbers. Having

drawn the line, using the curn. squareroot of F rule

which -- to answer your question, Judge Wertheim

was derived sometime in the mid-1960s apparently

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: That's a relief.
18 THE WITNESS: Yes. That line has been

19

20

22

23

25

drawn using that rule. Then we say, okay, how many

systems,Form 3 systems, are within that strata, and

that's 1278 Form 3 systems. For each of those 1278

systems, we have the amount of royalties that they

paid. So we calculatethe mean royalty of the systems

from that, not use the Neymann'sallocation at all.
So these are just straightforward
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computationsdirectly off of the copyright database

and, as you go across then, the first time that you

see something that is the result of the Neymann

allocation is the sample size.

BY MR. LANE:

Q Wheredid you get the royalty information?

From the statementsof accountwhich were

received from the Copyright Office.

What perioddid you use for the Table 3 on

10 page 19?

The 1992-1 submission.

Q What period did you use for the table on

page 18?

At the time that was selected,we usedthe

1988-2, if I recall correctly.

Q So thesewere the actualroyaltiespaid by

19

20

the systems-- Let's just stay on page 19, so I don'

have to ask this about two things -- the actual

royaltiespaid by the systemsin the first six months

of 1992?

21 That's correct.

Now at the bottom of the page on Footnote

5 you indicate that this representsin excessof 95

percentof Form 3 systems. Do you see that?

25 That's correct.
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Q Do you know how much less than 100 percent

it represented?

No. That's really all that I would. know,

is what's here, which is in excessof 95 percent.

Q What's five percentof 2200 systems? Is

that about another100 systemsor so?

Q

Roughly.

So it's possible that the universe

10

includes another 100 systems that you didn't know

about7

12 Q

That's correct.

And how did you take into account that

fact in settingyour strataand your universe?

The universe that we use is the 2243

systems. The fact that the other systems -- there

might have been some other systemsnot includedmeans

that there was no statementof account on record at

the Copyright Office to make use of at that time.

19 Q So you knew that there were other Form 3

20 systems. They just hadn't filed their statements?

21 Hadn't filed their statementsand, in

22

23

24

25

order to do the survey in a timely fashion, we

proceeded with this, and 95 percent gives you,

certainly, almost the complete universe, and it'
somethingin excessof 95 percent, I shouldhastento
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add.

Q But those100 systemscould haveall been,

for example, 250,000 or more, and what effect would

have that had on your study?

Well, I think that's a hypothetical that

10

12

13

is most unlikely. There'sno particular reasonwhy a

certain level of royalties systemwould be the only

ones that were submitting later, and we have done this

study now over a period of years. This universevery

much representsthe -- very similar to the universes

that we establishedin the past. So we would have no

reasonto expectany concentrationof nonsubmittalsto

a certain type of system.

Q What if only even five or 10 more have

15

16

17

been250,000 or more? Wouldn't that have changedthe

statisticsyou showedup here on Table 3 on page 19 of

your testimony for the 250,000 or more line?

18 No. I would say no. Having in excessof

20

21

22

95 percentof the systemsis fully representativeand,

althoughyou would hypotheticallyposit somethingthat

would changethat, I think that is in the realm of the

very unlikely.

23 Q It indicates in Footnote 6, does it not,

24 on page 19 that you discarded14 systems?

25 That's correct.
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So your sample size was 249 as being the

ideal sample,basedon all theseformulas and what-not

that you'e discussedthe last hour or so?

That's correct.

Q But you really startedout with -- Well,

actually, then you discardedyet anothersystem. So

you discarded15 before you even started. Right?

Well, we didn't actually discardanother

10

system. We had two records that covered. the same

system.

So that one systemwas discarded,because

it carried, no distant

Right. It was discarded. It carried no

distant signals. Therefore, it, obviously, was not

part of this proceeding.

Q But when you selectedthe sample of all
Form 3 systemsas the randomsample, stratified random

sample, that system was included in your selection

19 process.

20

21

At that time, that's correct.

So what was the basis for discardingthat

23

system and not replacing it with another system, if
249 was the correct number?

Replacement, I think, is something that

25 you'l find most statisticiansdon't like to do in a
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10

12

survey. You'e made your selection. You live with

it. Now there's going to be a certain attrition,
first through problems like, gee, there are no

statementof accounts, just as you'e going to get

some respondentsthat you'enot able to contact. To

say we'e going to hew to the 249 by replacingother

systems then, I think, would disturb rather

fundamentallythe randomnessof the process.

The obviousquestionthenwould be, if you

had 249 and you only endedup with 233, what does that

do to your sampling, and that does virtually nothing

to it, and it has to do with, as we'e talked about

this morning, some of the flatnessof this. A sample

of 233 and a sample of 249 are not much different.

Okay, but that's another five percent,

isn't it?
17 No.

Q Seventeenof 249?

19 Well, it's five percent of that sample.

20

21

22

23

It wouldn't be five percent, but whateverthat number

is, of the sample but not of the universe; but, yes,

doing a sample of 239 or 233 or 249 is not a major

element.

24 That five percenthere equatesto tens of

millions of dollars, doesn't it?
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We'etalking aboutthe statisticaleffect

10

in the sample. I think it would be incorrect to use

five percentagepoints of an allocation. The effect

that you would expect -- possibledeviationsthat you

might expect if you had those other 14 systemsin, I

think I could reasonablytell you, would be in the

order of a hundredth of a percent in terms of the

results; and we only report them to the tenth of a

percent.

So it would be a minusculedifferencethat

would not change the table.

12 Q One thing that I'm a little bit confused

16

about: In Footnote 5 you -- One is that you have

remittancerecords, and the other is that you didn'

have the statementsof account. Could you explain how

that could happen'?

Yes. When the forms come in, and they'e

19

20

21

22

23

accompaniedby a check, a remittancerecord is made,

and this is a listing. Forms, obviously, are a very

bulky set of information. We do the initial selection

from the remittance records, which provides us an

appropriateformat.

We then have to go back in to find the

forms. Now was a form lost in the office? We don'

25 know that, don't know the reasonsfor the fact that,
NEAL R. GROSS
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although a remittancewas recordedby the Copyright

Office, the Copyright Office was not able to produce

for us the correspondingform.

Q Did you attempt to look, for example, in

the Cable Data Corporation data about statementof

account for those systems?

The Cable Data Corporation at the time

that we selectthis sampleand proceedwith the survey

does not have that data up and available. There'sa

10 lag time.

12

Q But did you check for those systems?

No. We useda single base, which was the

13 statement of accounts that was filed with the

Copyright Office, and that is our database.

15 On the bottom of page 19 you talk about

16

17

the datesduring which the surveywere completed. Do

you see that?

18 Yes.

19 Q How long did na individual interview take,

20 once you got starteddoing a surveywith a respondent?

21 Oh, I don't know what the variation is

22 there, but it's on the order of 10 to 15 minutes.

23 Q Now when we turn to page 20, Table 4,

25

when you'e doing the responserate, were you using

237 in 1989 as the baseand 233 in 1992 as the base?
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Yes.

Q So you weren.'t comparing this to tbe

entire sample size that was selectedon the basis of

all tbe formulas that you

No. We had tbe initial selection,but the

sample that we then go forth with is the 233. That's

the sample.

Q That's the sample?

The ideal size and the sample that was

10 selectedwas the 249. Becauseof the lack of data,

12

becauseof tbe two forms for one system and one not

carrying distant signals, we ended up with 233. So

the only questionnaires that we attempted to

administerwere tbe 233.

15 And that became the sample size in your

16 mind?

17 Yes.

18 Q On page 20 you say that the -- first, the

20

21

22

interviewer was asked. to go to the person most

responsiblefor programmingdecisionsmade in 1992 or

most familiar with programming carried in 1989. Do

you see that?

23 Yes.

What if the personmost familiar was not

25 at tbe local system? Was tbe interviewer requiredto
MEAL R. GROSS
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do anything?

Yes. If they said that the personmost

familiar was, say, at a district office or whatever,

they were then -- the interviewerwas to contact that

person.

Q I think you testifiedyesterdaythat that

only happenedtwo or three times, to your knowledge?

Is that right?

My recollection was it was a very few

10 times.

Q Would you turn to page 21, please? On

13

that pageyou'e listed the titles that were grouped.

Who did the grouping into these job titles?
Job title was entered on the

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

questionnaire, and then my staff reviewed the

completed questionnairesand, if there were any

questions,why they would then make a decisionas to

where to group it; but most of these were pretty

explicit as down there. They were a Vice President,

Marketing or a Marketing Director and so forth.

Q Now if you could just turn to page 41,

Appendix B, was the respondent'sname written on here

before the interview started?

No. It's not my understandingthat that'

25 the case.

(202)2~33

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202j 2344433



770

Q So the system was called, and then they

wrote the respondent'sname?

I'm not sure of that. I would have to

check as to whether, first, a generalmanager'sname

was enteredand then changedif it was someoneelseor

whether therewas no name there and they just askedto

speak with the system manager. I don't recall bow

that was done.

Q Nell, where in the interview do you ask

10 the respondentwhat bis or ber position is?

I think that tbe interviewer is told to

12

13

identify who tbe respondentis and what their position

is, and it's not here as a question.

Q Show me where it is on tbe interview.

15 I don't see that here, but I think that

16

17

18

theseinterviewersin their training have beentold to

enter down -- They always do it in all their

interviews -- who it is they are talking to. It'
just a basic thing, as well as

20 Q I'm not askingwho they were talking to by

21 name. I understandthat. Where is it -- Where were

22 they told to ask someonewhat their position is?

23 They were instructedto do that.

24 But it's not written down here, and I

25 thought yesterday you told us bow these people
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followed exactly what you'e written in the

questionnaire.

That's right, but

I just want you to show me where it is in

the questionnaire.

It's not on the form.

Q So you don't know whether they asked or

didn't ask.

Well, we do know that, becauseit was then

10 filled in.

Q Well, it could have been filled in in a

lot of ways, couldn't it?
No. They were told. to find out who it was

and. what the position was of the person they'e
talking to. It is not an instruction that'son here,

but it was in the briefing.

It was in the what'?

In the briefing to them before they went

19 out and startedto do their interviews.

20 Q Okay. If I call up and I follow this

21

22

23

instruction, I get on the phone. I say, hello, can I

speakto the systemmanager. Right? Somebodygets on

the phone.

24 Right.

25 Q Then I say, are you the person most

(202)23~
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familiar with programming carried by your system

during 1989 or not, and they say yes. Do I have any

indication of why I shouldn't just put down system

manager?

They were instructedto have the title of

10

the individual they were speakingto. That's why we

ended up with a sales manager or customer service

manageror a chief technician,operationsmanager, If

you take a look in 1989. Clearly, there were

individual entriesmade there.

12

13

Q You know, the interesting thing that I

find about Table 5 is you don't have the word system

managerlisted there anywhere, do you?

No. General manageris really a synonym

15 for that.

Q I see, but it's not. You don't have the

17

18

word systemmanager, which is the words that you use

on the questionnaire. Right?

19 A That's correct.

20 Q Now when I look at Table 5, the first
21 thing I see, Regional Manager. Right?

22 Yes.

23 Q What is a Regional Manager for a local

24

25

cable system? What have they got, like a group of

streets in one part of the town, and then there'
NEAL R. GROSS
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anotherregional manager?

No. RegionalManagerwould probablyhave

a few systems that they would be responsible for

within a region. So if you'e in a metropolitanarea,

there might be three suburbs where they have

franchises,and the person that we'e talking to is

the Regional Manager over those three franchises.

Q Could there be a general manager that

would have the similar kind of responsibility?

10 A generalmanagerwould typically refer to

12

13

14

a specific system. There could be variations from

companyto company, but in general -- In general, the

General Manager is system-specific. A Regional

Manager is more than one system.

15 Is it fair to say that, as we move up that

16

18

19

20

first job title list, that gets higher and higher up

the chain? We go from the GeneralManagerof a local

system to the Regional Manager of some systems in a

region to the Presidentof -- What's the President?

Of what?

21 Well, it could be the Presidentof just a

22

23

24

25

system. It could be -- I can't really imagine any

Presidenttitles at the regional or district office,

but that's also a possibility. You would have to go

back to the specific questionnaires in order to
MEAL R. GROSS
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identify what each of those were.

This is an attempt in a table to give a

fairly brief summaryof the kind of personthat we'e

talking to.

Q Well, how many were generalmanagersjust

of local systems, as opposedto regional managersor

Presidents or CEOs of, I'm assuming, multiple

systems?

I couldn't provide you that breakdown

10 right now. We certainly could compile that.

Q If I look at the second listing for job

12 title, I see VP, Marketing. Is that likely to be

13 someonewho is in a local system?

14

15 Q

It's likely to be.

Where is a marketing director likely to

be, in a local system?

17

18 And a marketingmanageris likely to be in

a local system?

20 Yes.

21 Q And the same with the Other, VP

22 Programming?

23 That's correct. Now it's possible that

24

25

they could be at a regional level, and againyou would

have to go back to the individual questionnaireto see
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that.
And it's possible that the VP Marketing

could be at a regional level as well?

Q

It's possible.

Now do you know whether, in the situation

where, say, a regional managerwas involved, that you

called two systemsin the same region and you got the

same regional managerto answer for both systems?

10

I'm not aware of anything like that.

Did you check on that?

I would think it would have been brought

12

13

to my attention, and I'm not aware of anything like

that occurring.

14 Q Do local systems generally have a

15 governmentaffairs person?

16 Do they generallyhave it'?

17 Q Yes.

18 That will vary, dependingon the system,

19 typically related to the size of the system.

20 Q Do you know how many of the eight in the

21 fourth categorydown were governmentaffairs people?

22 In the 1989 survey? We would have to

23 compile that from the questionnaires.

24 Q Well, in the 1992 survey we don't know if
25 it was an office manager or businessmanager, even
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though there is just one person. Right?

That's right. This is a category, meant

to be inclusive. So that we don't have a listing. We

could, you know, list 189 titles, and that certainly

is possible to do. It's on the records.

Q Going down to the categorydefinition at

10

the bottom of this page -- Before we go to that, tell
me why you changed-- What is the definitional change

in the questionas to -- you change it from "Are you

the person most familiar" to "the person most

responsible." What do you see as the value of that?

12 Well, it was in response to concerns

20

21

22

23

25

expressedin the '89 proceedingthat somebodymight be

very familiar with the programming but had no

responsibility for making decisions and, therefore,

the relative value allocationwould be maybe best not

made by that person. So what we decidedto do was to

go to most responsiblefor program decisions.

I think that it was an improvement. If

you take a look at the mix of job titles, the 1992

survey seemedto -- did have a much stronger -- much

higherpercentageof those in the uppercategoriesand

very few in the lower -- Well, the lower two

categorieshadnobody, customerserviceand other, and

we had fewer in the other three categoriesthat are
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lessof an executivenature. So I think changingthe

questionas suggestedin the '89 proceedingwas a good

idea, becausewe have a more senior, more management

responsiblegroup.

Q Do you know whether you got a greater

level of regional or higher level people in the 1992

than you did in the 1989?

I don't know at this point. Again, that

10

could be tabulatedfrom our questionnaires. If the

panel is interestedin that, we could certainly do

that.

12 Could you just turn back to page 20 for a

moment, please? Now the number of callbackshas been

an issue in prior proceedings,has it not?

Yes, it has.

Q When you say up to 30 calls were made to

some systems, in which of the surveyswas that?

A I think that probably occurred in both

years.

20 Q Do you know, were there a greater number

21

22

of callbacksthan 30? Is that the high numberor what

were you trying to say?

23 Ny understanding is that's the high

24

25

number. Let's look at what this process is. When

they call the system, sometimes they might get a
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systemoffice. Sometimesit might be a generalnumber

for the system. They could start with a customer

service rep. They could be put on hold.

We have call records that indicate the

natureof eachof the calls. The key point is that no

respondent,none of those who gave us the answersin

the questionnaire,had ever been contactedmore than

twice.

10

12

13

14

So the contactwas made typically once or

twice. Often theseother calls were stopped. Either

somebodydidn't answer, they weren't available, they

were in a meeting. We got to the secretary. We

didn't get to the manager, but the contact with the

respondentdid not exceedtwice.

Q I would just like to introduce as an

exhibit -- I think we'e up to 11-X. This is a copy

17 of -- Sorry.

18

20

21

22

23

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: What's the prefix?

Is this MPAA, ProgramSuppliers?

MR. LANE: ProgramSuppliers. All right.

I may withdraw that, becauseI think I have the wrong

group here. All right. I won't enteran exhibit here

right at the moment, but we'l get around to it.
BY MR. LANE:

25 Q Did you review the callbacksyourself?
MEAL R. GROSS
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Q And were the interviewers instructed to

write down tbe reasonfor each callback?

That's correct.

Were you given a summaryof tbe callbacks?

For each respondentthere is a contact

sheet that recorded each of the attempts to call.
It's a standard sheet that Burke uses in their

10

executive interviewing with certain codes as to what

happenedwith eachcall. So there'sa call record, in

essence,for each of tbe interviews.

12 Q Well, I guesswhat I'd like to know is how

13 did you know that it requiredonly one or two direct

contactswith the eventual respondent?

15 We -- My staff reviewedthat, reviewedthe

16 call records.

17 Let's turn to page 21, please. Did the

18

19

respondentsto tbe survey know this was about royalty

distribution?

20 No.

21 Q Did they know tbe program category

22 definitions that are used in royalty distribution

cases?

I would have no knowledgeof whether they

25 would know, but I would doubt it.
MEAL R. GROSS
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ARBITRATOR WERTHEIN: I didn't hear the

answer to the previous question, whether they knew

this related to royal distribution.

THE WITNESS: To the bestof my knowledge,

certainly, somebodymight try and infer that from the

sequenceof questions, and I have no way of making

that judgment.

Q

BY NR. LANE:

But you certainlydidn't alert them to the

10 fact this was about royalty distribution?

No, not at all. In fact, we took special

12 pains not to.

Q At the bottom of the page, you indicate

14

15

16

that the categoriesmust be defined as concisely as

possible. It's about five lines up from the bottom of

the page. Do you see that?

17 Yes.

18

19

Q Why is that?

Our experiencein surveyresearchis that,

20

22

23

24

25

if you have long, involved categories,and you'egot

a number of them -- we have anywhere from five to

seven -- that the respondentis going to get confused

as to what that means, and there have been in prior

surveys, as Nr. Trautmanwill testify to, some other

surveyswhere longer responsedescriptionswere used.
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The results are, again, remarkably similar, but we

just don't think that's an appropriate survey

methodology.

Q You referredto that -- right above that,

to certain fringe programming. What do you mean by

fringe programming'?

Well, there is programming where the

10

12

14

20

21

question comes up as to whether the programming is

syndicated programming or locally originated

programming. So there are certain instanceswhere a

respondentmight be uncertainas to where to put it in

these categories,but I have to say that years of

doing this survey -- If you'l recall, we startedwith

some unaided questions about types of programming

where we don't read the list, and we find.

overwhelmingly that the responsesthat we get fit
quite comfortably into the list.

So maybe the categorieswe use would not

be 100 percent inclusive, but they are overwhelmingly

inclusive and, in fact, are consistentwith the terms

and terminology that executivesin the industry use.

22 Q What do you mean by overwhelmingly, 99,

98, 97 percent?

Very high percentage. I think we can go—

25 — Let me go back to -- I want to refer you to a table.
NEAL R. GROSS
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We could go to page 24, and you can see there in a

totally unaidedquestionthat almost 95 percentof the

answersin '89 and '90, 92 percent in '92 were easily

categorizedinto the categorieswe have.

Q And who did that categorization?

The interviewer was told to do the

10

categorization. If they had any uncertaintyat all,
they were to put it into "Other," and then Mr.

Trautman reviewed those "Others" and, in some cases,

would allocate them to a category.

Q But when you say that they had no trouble

12

13

15

putting them in, those categoriesthat are listed on

page 24 are exactly the same, are they not, as what

you gave the interviewer, for example, on page 42 as

what to circle?

16 That's right. When they bear the answer,

17

18

19

20

they will then circle that category. If there is any

uncertainty as to whether that's the appropriate

category, then they were told to write it down in

"Other." Then we look at "Other

21 Q But how many of the people do you think

22

23

said "live professionaland collegesports" in exactly

those words when they were asked?

24 Precisely those words? I would have no

25 idea, but I think you hear about professionalsports,
NEAL R. GROSS
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college sports, and it is reasonableto assumethat

virtually all the sports that is popular is live, not

recorded.

Q But those words were not the ones that

were usedby the respondents. Right? You could have

just said here, just write down whatever they say.

Yes. You have -- What you have here are

10

categoriessuch as movies or series that people are

going to typically respond, in that they might use

examples.

But they'enot respondingin this. This

12 is the unaidedportion, is it not?

13 This is the unaided.

The interviewerhas just the personon the

phone and said, look, you carry these stations.

Thinking back, what types of programming were most

popular? They don't read this list, do they?

They don't read the list, no.

19

20

21

22

Q So all your interviewer is hearing

something and translating it into one of these

categories,unless the interviewer thinks that he or

she can't translateit. Right?

23 That's correct.

Q And they could have just written down what

25 was ever said, and someoneelse could have translated
MEAL R. GROSS
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that. Right?

That would be a way of doing it. We think

that the categorizationhere was not a difficult one.

We have monitored the interviews over a period of

time, and we find that the responsesfit, by and

large, very comfortably in. there.

And the responsesfit to what you have

listed as the program types. Right?

No. Thesedidn't come from nowhere. This

10 list of categoriesis the list that is used by the

Copyright Office and was usedby the Tribunal. We did

12 not create

13 Q What does the Copyright Office use this

list for'? In what purpose?

In the proceedingsof the Tribunal, there

16

17

18

20

21

22

was -- and I couldn't refer you to the exact source,

but there was a review of programming definitions.

It's been, obviously, a subject of discussionin the

past hearings. In fact, what we did. in 1992 was to

lengthen our description beyond what we had to fit
very closely with what was specifiedby the Tribunal

as the appropriatecategories.

23 Q Would you look on page 22? That's where

24 you have the programmingcategories. Right?

25 That's correct.
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Q Has there ever been a movie category in

the history of the Tribunal?

I don't recall how that was worded in the

referencethat I would like to give you.

Q Has there ever been a separatemovie

category in the history of the Tribunal?

I don't know. I'm not that familiar with

it to answeryour question.

Q Well, you helpedwrite thesedefinitions,

10 and you just told us you did it basedon the CRT?

Yes, and I read the Tribunal's findings

12

13

14

15

16

andwhere they talkedabout categorydefinitions. Now

whether they had movies and syndicatedtogether or

movies alone, I don't recall at this time, but these

definitions that are here for 1992 reflect what the

Tribunal feels would be the appropriatedefinitions.

17 Q It reflectswhat the Tribunal thinks would

18 be the appropriatedefinitions?

19 It was a listing there. As I say, I'l be

20

21

happy to provide the panel with a reference, the

referencethat we used when we decided to use this

22

25

wording, but it goes directly to a Tribunal document.

I just can't recall what that documentwas.

MR. LANE: Mr. Chairman, I would be very

desirousof seeingthat document.
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CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: The document being

the

MR. LANE: Whatever document to which he

is referring.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: What are you

referring to?

THE WITNESS: It is a document of the

Tribunal, but I can.'t recall the exact reference.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: You had available

10 the '89 determinationby the time this survey was

don.e?

12

13

THE WITNESS: Yes, I did.

CHAIRPERSONJIGANTI: Is that the document

14 you'e referring to?

15 THE WITNESS: I would have to check on

17

18

19

20

21

that. I really don't recall.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: My recollection is

there'ssome referenceto the subject in that document

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Do you want to show

him your copy or a copy of it?
MR. LANE: Sure. I'd like the record to

22

23

24

reflect that I'm handing the witness a copy of the

1989 Cable Royalty Distribution Proceeding that

appearsat 57 FederalRegister15286.

25

{202) 234-4433
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Q My specific questionis, Mr. Bortz, where

in that decisionor anywhereelse is there a separate

categoryentitled movies?

Well, as I indicatedto you, I'l be happy

to provide the referencethat we used in coming up

with thesecategories. I can't do that at this time.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Is that the

10

12

referenceyou are talking about?

THE WITNESS: I don't know.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: I think we should

give him time to study this. It' an awful lot of

fine print over a great many pages to pick out some

one specific thing.

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. LANE: That's fine with me. I'm

16

19

20

21

22

23

25

perfectly willing to wait.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Is it not the one

you were referring to?

THE WITNESS: Rather than take a guessat

that and then have to retract it, I would like to

refer to it. It is a Tribunal document, and I will

provide the record.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: All right. The

suggestionof my colleague here is that we take a

recessat the presenttime to give you an opportunity
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to examine that and see if that's the document that

you were referring to. Is that satisfactory, Mr.

Lane?

MR. LANE: Certainly.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: We will take a ten

minute recess.

(WHEREUPON, the proceeding recessed

briefly at 2:23 p.m. and reconvenedat 2:42 p.m.)

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Mr. Lane, you may

10 proceed.

12 Q

BY MR. LANE:

Did you have a chanceover the break to

13 look for the referencesto which you alluded in your

earlier answer?

Yes, and. the reference-- We had to send

19

20

21

22

23

25

someoneover to the office to get it. It's a Tribunal

document. My understanding,it's relatedto 1984, and

it should be here in a matter of minutes, I would

assume. We just didn't have it. My understanding

also is that it's a document that we had producedfor

you. So we'l have that referencehere.

In addition to that, I had a chance to

review the documentthat you gave me just prior to the

break, which is the CRT 1989 royalty distribution

proceeding. The question that you had asked me was
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did the -- Has the Tribunal ever consideredmovies and

syndicatedseparately?

I would refer you, if you have that, to

page 15302 in the Federal Receister. On that page in

the first column, if we go down. to -- There are two

paragraphsthat I would like to refer to. This is

when they are making their awards.

The first one would be the second

10

12

13

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

paragraphunder the heading "Program Suppliers," and

this is after noting that Dr. Besen had expressed

concern about our splitting the suppliers into two

categories,movies and syndicatedseries,and claiming

that adverselyaffected their total.
If we go on to that for clues as to why

this might be, and I quote, "We note first the Bortz

surveygave almost twice as much value to movies, 31.2

percentpreadjustment,than to syndicatedseries,16.9

percentpreadjustment. This indicatesthat, although

syndicatedseries had high totals in viewing, cable

operatorsdo not expect to have to pay that much for

them. This was corroboratedby Mr. Wussler, a former

Presidentof WTBS, who testified that the broadcast

licensefees for such shows as the Beverly Hillbillies

and PetticoatJunctionwere relatively cheap."

They go on to say, "Program Suppliers
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10

successfullyshowedhigh prices for movies. Movies do

well in the Nielsen and Bortz surveys and in

individual testimony, but we believe that syndicated

serieshas been ratedhigher than it shouldhave been

by the Tribunal. Given the new weight that we accord

the Bortz survey and the fact that it has been

corroboratedby other testimony, the Tribunal then

makes a downward adjustment."

So the Tribunal specifically in the 1989

proceeding did consider movies as separated from

syndicatedin trying to come to the total award.

12 Q And the total award for the series was

13 part of a category that included movies and series.

Right?

15 That's correct.

Q It didn't havea separatecategoryseries,

17 did it?
18 That's correct.

19 And is there a categorycalled "News and

20 Public Affairs," as you'e listed on page 22 of

21 Well, as I say, the document that I am

22

23

24

25

referring to that the Tribunal -- where they set forth

what they thought was a reasonabledefinition of

categorieswill be here in a matter of minutes. Mr.

Neiman is obtaining that, and we can discussit.
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Q Mow when you were talking about fringe

programmingon page 21, what is fringe programming?

It's where it might not be real clear to

the -- as to which categoryyou would throw it into.

Let's say we have a -- The typical examplewould be a

staged, stagedor not, wrestling match, professional

wrestling match of some odd nature. Now is that

sports or is that syndicated? It's wrestling. We

have treatedthat as syndicated,not as sports.

10 What did the respondentsto your survey

treat it as?

12 Well, when things like that came up, such

18

19

as -- 1 think one was French/foreign-- We even had a

respondent -- You know, MTV clearly was not

understandingwhat it was we were talking about. That

was written down by the interviewer, looked at by us,

and we in certain casesreclassifiedthat.

I shouldpoint out that the MPAA has been

providedwith copiesof all of the questionnaires.So

20 wherever an "Other" was recategorized,was written

21

22

down and we recategorized it, that would appear

explicitly on the documents that were produced to

23 them.

24 I'd like to know how the fringe

25 programmingwas treatedby the respondentsin response
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to question 4, not question 2, question 4 which

appears on page 44, for example, and page 48,

dependingon which study you want to look at.

Well, this is the allocationmade by the

10

12

respondent as to the relative value among these

categories. Now if, in their mind, they had taken

something that we called "Other" and put it into a

certain category, we wouldn't know that. Unlike the

unaidedresponses,the responseshere are focusedon

these, and the instancesof such fringe responsesare

small; but I couldn't tell you what their perception

was when they answered.

I think I can tell you with great

confidencethat it would have an insignificant effect

on the results.

Q When you say that the instances were

small, what do you base that on?

18 On a tabulation of other responsesthat

19

20

show up in the questionnaires and what was

reallocated,and again you have that data.

21 Q Well, if they didn't indicate that they

22

23

had any problem, does that necessarilymean that they

didn'? Is that what your assumptionis?

24 As I said, we can't know what was in the

25 mind of the respondent. We do know that these are
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10

categories that have been used for years, are

typically usedin the broadcastingand cable industry,

that we have not found problems with. They are

categoriesconsistentwith the past findings of the

Tribunal, and we asked them to allocate among these

categoriesand thesecategoriesonly.

Is there some imprecision in that?

There's some degree of imprecision in that. Is it
enoughto affect the kinds of numbersthat we have up

here to any meaningfulextent? I would have to assert

that that is not the case.

12 Q Have you done any studiesthat say that'

13 not the case?

14 No. We would somehowhave to get into the

15

17

18

minds of the respondents,and I'm not aware of any

survey researchthat successfullydoes that.

Q What degree of imprecision do you think

might be involved here?

19

20

21

Q

Very slight.
What's very slight?

Not a meaningful change in those numbers

22 there. I don't think we would see it at the tenth of

23 a percentagepoint level.

24 Q Why would the respondentsexpress any

25 confusion if they don't know what the purposeof the
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study is, and they'e just hearingyou ask them about

different types of programs?

Q

I'm not sure I understandthat question.

You said that -- You say that the

respondentsdid not expressany confusion, did you

not?

Q

That's right.

Why would they?

If you go out with a survey where a

10

12

13

question confusesrespondents,you'e going to bear

about it pretty quickly. Rememberthat we have done

these surveys over a number of years. We'e used

these categories. We'e listened in to telephone

interviews.

15

17

18

19

20

21

22

We have tbe survey company forward to us

questionnairesafter completing every 25, so that we

monitor it very closely. They are told to call us

immediately if there is confusion, if their

interviewersare having problems. We hired a highly

competent,nationally recognizedfirm to do it.
So it's just a whole seriesof checksand

balancesthat allows me to assertthat there was not

23

24

25

confusion in the completion of this survey. That

would have turned up quite clearly from one or the

other of the sourcesI just referred to.
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Now turning to page 23, Respondent

Recall," how do you know that the respondentswere

aware of the types of programs and the amounts of

programson the stations that were carried?

Well, a cable executive at a system is

going to be very aware of the programming. If it'
the cable executive most responsible for program

decisions, he's going to be quite aware. The

10

12

questionsthat we ask are askedright in. the period of

carriage and immediately following their period of

carriage, and they are going to have a good idea of

what the content is on those distant signals.

13 Q Did you do any analysis to see if their

perceptionswere realistic?

15 I would have to say that there -- first of

16

19

20

21

22

all, that it is -- The cable executives, when they

decidewhat to carry and how much to carry, are acting

on their perceptions. I can also tell you that they

don't do a programby programanalysisor evenprogram

specific categoryanalysis.

They will get a reading from subscribers

on things like we want more movies or we want more

23 sports. So we'e dealing with the integrated

25

perceptionof experiencedcable management,and the

integrated expert perception done in a carefully
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couchedand executedsurvey, I think, provides us a

very good measure of their perception of relative

value.

Q Could you just them a questionabout how

much programmingof each of these types was on those

stations?

Well, we'e trying to get at value, not

10

17

19

20

how much. We'e back to tonnage. We know that, for

example, on a regionalsportschannel,as I indicated,

I can put on a few hundred hours a year of good

programming, high demandprogramming. I'l generate

almost all the value from that, and I can put on an

awful lot of other programming from all over, junk

sports, various types, and auto racing.

I don't know if you ever watchedan auto

race on TV, but I guess some people like it, but

there's not much happening there, just cars going

round and round. So, no, we didn't ask them about

amount, becausewe don't think that amount relatesto

value.

21 We asked instead the direct question,

22 which is the relative value.

23 Q But it would have told you what their

25

whether their perceptionwas realistic for what was

being carried on those stations,wouldn't it?
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I think -- No. I think it's the judgment

10

of how they would allocate the budget of the relative

value that is crucial. Whether their perceptionwas

accurateor not as to what is carried, I think that if
you ask a lot of people about what's on a regional

sportsnetwork, I don't know that they could tell you,

you know, what an overwhelmingbulk of programmingis

that they have very little interest in and what a

relatively small percentagesay the Orioles, Caps and

Bullets constitute.

12

The ultimate judgment is value, and the

cable operatorson both distant signalsand sports

13 excuseme, on cable networks go to value. So, no, we

14 didn't have a tonnagequestion.

15 Q You'e referredto the dominant impression

16

17

on page 23. Do you see that? It's in the second

paragraphunder 5?

18

19

20

21

Q

perception.

Yes, I do.

What is a dominant impression?

It is -- I'e been using the term

It is the impression of the cable

22

23

25

operator as to what's on that service and why they

carry it and how they value it, and that's -- As I

say, that's an integrated, expert opinion solicited

from a number of operatorsin a carefully controlled
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(202) 234-4433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



798

manner.

CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: What page did you

say, Mr. Lane?

MR. LANE: Twenty-three.

THE WITNESS: Twenty-threewould be the

second full paragraph, and second to last sentence

starting with "Rather, in those marketplace

dealings..."

BY MR. LANE:

10 You refer to, in that same sentence,an

ongoingdecisionmakingprocessregardingprogramming.

Do you see that?

Yes.

How often do systems change distant

signals?

I'm trying to seewhere it is that you are

referring to.

19

The next line under "dominant impression."

Under "dominant impression"? I'm trying

20 to find the "ongoing" word.

21 Q Immediately -- The word immediatelyunder

22 "dominant."

23 ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: Same sentence.

24 BY MR. LANE:

25

(202) 234-4433
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I'm wondering if dominant occurs two

places, because I don't see "ongoing" under

"dominant."

MR. GERSCH: I don't see it.

10

THE WITNESS: Mr. Lane is looking at a

different paragraphthan I'm looking at. Both have

the term "dominant impression." The paragraphhe is

referring to is under 5, not under 4. It will be the

second paragraphunder 5, and it says, "As noted

before," which I guesswe have just reemphasizedthat

we noted it before.

12

13

14

"I believeresponsesto our surveyreflect

dominant impressionsof programmingvalue formed by

respondents in their ongoing decision. making

15 processes." You know, a program -- Believe me,

17

18

program cable operators, cable systems, have people

with responsibilitiesfor cableprogrammingdecisions,

and overwhelmingly they alreadyhave a channel line-

20

22

23

25

Now I assume those people are doing

something, and what they are doing is an ongoing

processof evaluatingwhat it is they want to carry

and what it is they want to promote, a variety of

things like that. So it is an ongoing -- as we say

here, an ongoing process that they make regarding
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programming, and occasionally then they will make

changesin that programming.

Now they might decide that they want less

10

12

of one type of programmingand more of another.

ARBITRATOR FARMAKIDES: Does that happen

very frequently?

THE WITNESS: I think that you'l see

programline-up changes,certainly, in an urbansystem

such as I'm a subscriberto. It certainly happens

yearly and sometimesmore frequently than that.

ARBITRATOR PARMAKIDES: Yesterdaywe were

told -- Well, Mr. Stewart said the same thing, and so

did you, that it generally occurs either in a six-

month interval or at a yearly interval. You say

that's generally correct, but it could happen more

frequently.

THE WITNESS: It could happen more

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

frequently, dependingon what's there. Por example,

a channel -- A cable network that launchesmight say,

if you make a deal to carry us, we'e got to get out

there, got to get carried, and you put us on by such

and such a date, May of 1996, we'e going to give you

20 percent off the license fee, and we'e going to

give you an extra $10,000 in marketing money to help

our launch, and they might very well decide to do it.
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Q

BY MR. LANE:

How often do they changedistant signals?

How frequently?

I think that that's fairly stableat this

10

12

13

point in terms of tbe -- certainly, with WTBS which is

almost universally carried. So that doesn't change

much. WGN -- Growth has come at tbe expenseof other

superstations. So as their growth occurred, I'm sure

that we would see changes.

We watcheda ratherstronggrowth over tbe

past few years of WGN. There was some referenceto

superstations losing subscribership, I believe,

yesterday, and in hearing your questions, Mr. Lane,

14 there was some referenceabout it, too -- the overall

15

16

17

18

20

21

22

23

24

carriagegoing up and, but gee, look at thesestations

with sports that are losing.

I would just say that I think that's a

market sharebattle that WGN seemsto be winning right

now, and probably to avoid paying -- in certaincases,

to avoid paying the 375, if they decide to carry tbe

Bulls, tbe Cubs, the White Sox, therefore,WGN's movie

packageis syndicated,that they will add it and drop

another.

ARBITRATOR WERTHEIM: You said this is

25 true the last few years. Are you or are you not

NEAL R. GROSS

(202) 234-4433

COURT REPORTERSAND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005 (202) 234-4433



802

including years '90 through '92

THE WITNESS: I am, becausea lot of the

WGN growth, in my opinion, was fueled by the Bulls

going onto that station. Prior to that -- I don'

rememberthe exactyear that they moved, but they were

on WGN in this period. Prior to that, they were on

WFLD, I believe. You might recall.

BY MR. LANE:

So you don't know how often they change

10 distant signals?

No.

12 Q Now what was the task that was assigned

13 the respondentsin question4, part of this portion of

your testimony that's entitled "Budget Allocation

15 Process"?

16 Yes. The task, as explicitly set forth in

the survey instrument -- I refer you to page 47

18 Excuseme, that's the wrong page -- 48 -- in question

20

21

22

23

4 (a) was pretty explicit. It wants you to estimate

the relative value to your cable systemof each type

of programming broadcastby these superstations

I'l abbreviatehere -- and specificallyexcludingthe

national network programming. That was the task.

24 Q The taskwasn't to assumeyou had a fixed

25 dollar amount to spend in order to acquire all of
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that?

And the way to accomplishthat taskwas to

assume that you had a fixed budget, fixed dollar

amount that you would then spend. That's the way that

we want you to allocate it. So I think that the two

ways of phrasingit are quite similar.

The allocationof the fixed dollar amount

is the specific methodused in order to determinethe

relative value.

10 Q What fixed dollar amount would these

people have in mind when they'edoing this?

12 Well, I don't know what they would have in

13

15

mind. I couldn't testify as to what they had in mind.

We certainly have been talking about distantsignals,

but I could not tell you what each individual did.

17

Q Would they have their royalties in mind?

I don't know what was in their minds.

18

19

They do know specifically that they are allocating

value among a well defined universeof programming.

20 Q Well, I guess my question is: What did

21 this add to your questionto say fixed dollar amount?

22 Well, this was again in responseto prior

24

25

proceedingsin the -- I think we go back to the 1983

proceedingwhere we had them allocate 100 points,

essentiallypercentages,and therewas a feeling that
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that didn't smackof spendingmoney and that we should

use something that clearly suggestedthat, when you

allocatedvalue, it was a budget. It was a budget

making -- an expenditureprocess.

So we changedfrom 100 points -- I don'

know if that was the exactphrasingin. '83, but it was

something like that -- to a fixed dollar amount.

Q Wby don't you just say to them, you spent

10

X amount in royalties in tbe first balf of 1992;

allocate that among the programming?

Well, I think that we -- I was askedthat

12 yesterday,and I answered. I'l be happy to go back

over it again, but

Q Well, I'm asking a slightly different

15

17

18

20

21

question. Tbe questionwas yesterday,wby didn't you

do for their royalties for 1992 ? You said, because

we had to do the survey in a certain time period.

I'm asking you, why didn't you use the

royalties for the first half of 1992, which was

preciselythe numbers that you usedon page 19 to get

your stratification statistics?

22 Yes, and you'e correct in tbe first part

23

24

that that was what I was first asked, and then what I

later addressedin my commentsyesterdaywas why we

25 didn't use the 92-2. Tbe reason

(202) 234-4433
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Q I'm asking about 92-1.

Excuse me, 92-1. I misspoke, and I did

addressthat yesterday. I'm happy to repeat it. It
was our feeling

Q Well, I'm happy to hear it.
Good. It was our feeling that we did not

There really were two concerns, if you recall my

answer. The first one was that we didn't want to wave

a flag in saying this has something to do with

10 copyright payments. Immediately, we'e into a

17

situation where, I think, they are going to be on

guard,. Gee, this isn't just survey researchto see

how we allocate relative value. They may be wanting

to see if I'm willing to pay more for copyright than

I would. Maybe they are going to raise the rate.

They want to see what the responseis. I can'

That's just an exampleof what it would be to put them

on alert.
19

20

21

22

So we wanted to make sure that we didn'

tie thi;s directly to what their rates might be,

instead to get the relative value. This is again

often done in survey research. You don't want to

23 Q Why don't you just round the royalties to

24 like the nearest10,000, so they wouldn't know'?

25 It's somethingyou could possiblydo, but
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10

we feel that using tbe stratified random sample and

weighting by royalties allows us to, in essence,do

tbe same process. In other words, if we ask someone

who had a $100,000 budget and we asked them to

allocate100,000, and then they would think 100,000

let's see, I'l give 30 percent here and 50 percent

bere; becausethey would have to allocate.

So they'e still going to think

percentages,becauseit's got to add up to 100,000.

So it's not like you'e just going to throw out

numbers. They'e going to have to think in

12

13

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

percentagesin order to get to 100,000.

Another system bas 10,000 in royalties,

and they'e going to have to allocate that on a

percentagebasis to give me it in dollars. So rather

than waving a red flag in frowst of them, what we said

is, you know, give us tbe relative value.

Now when we do tbe calculation, guess

what. We plug in their royalties. So, in essence,we

have simulatedthat processof doing it without waving

a red flag at them.

22 Q What if the guy that has 250,000 or more

23

25

is thinking 100,000 in royalties or 100,000 in this

fixed budget? Doesn't that kind of defeat tbe

purpose? I mean, you have a direct way of saying,
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look, you'e -- They say to you, why are you telling

me 250,000? Why didn't you say, we want to weight it
by this amount? What if he's thinking 100,000when he

gives you the answer, and his weight is 250?

I don't believe that would change his

relative value.

Q Why is that?

Becausehe'sthinking abouta well defined

10

12

20

21

universe of programming at this point. We'e gone

through it with him carefully, and as to the station

line-up, he knows preciselywhat that is. They'egot

time to think about that, and we'e talking here not

at the margin. We'e talking about the total payment.

Okay?

You can argue marginal analysiswith the

economistsbut, frankly, what we'e talking about here

is the total payment made, and they are allocating a

budget. I have no reason to think that they would

vary their estimate based upon those different

numbers, and I think that what we did in the design

gave us the most objective measurement.

22 Q Is that becausethey'e allocating 100

23 percentand just moving percentagesaround?

24 No. They'e allocating a fixed program

25 budget. In any case
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Q I guessI come back to my question: What

does the fixed program budget add to your question

other than respondingto a criticism that the tribunal

had? Respondentdoesn't know anything about the

tribunal's criticism; right?

Q

That's right.

So what does it add to the question?

It gets them in the frame of thinking that

10

12

they'e talking here now about spendingmoney. It'
a fixed programbudget. We'e talking about spending

money. That's what that does, which I think was a

meaningful improvement in the survey design.

13 And when you'e spending money, do you

have to think about costsof theseprogrammingtypes?

15 They'ebuying. That'swhat they'easked

16

17

18

to allocate. How much would they be paying out of

their program budget to obtain those signals? So

that's the cost.

19 Q The cost is what they would be paying?

20 The cost to them

21 Q Is what they would be paying?

Sure. That's their cost for those

23 signals, just like a license fee is what costs, when

they pay 15 cents a month.

25 Q What's a percentage,the cost? I don'
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understand. What are the costs?

They have a budget of dollars. They can

go out and buy program categories,which is not the

marketplace,but that's the processit would go to.

They.'re not going to buy a signal. They'e going to

buy program categories.

They have a fixed budget. They were going

to spend it. It's a cost. I'm not sure why we have

any problem with the fact that that's a cost. It
10 shows up in their--

What's the cost of the sportsprogramthat

they'egoing to spend on? That's the part I don'

understand. I understandthat they have some pot of

money that they can spend. Is that what you'e saying

is the cost'?

Yes.

17 Okay. Nell, how do they know how to

20

allocate that fixed pot among thesedifferent items

unless they know what each of those different items

cost?

21 Well, those items in this case are

22

23

providedwhen they get the distant signals. And what

you'e saying is: Where is the negotiationbetween

buyer and seller? And, as we have talked about

before, this process is not able to get into the
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10

12

13

15

negotiationbetweenbuyer and seller.
It is my opinion that if it did get into

that negotiation, that when you'e talking about live

collegeand professionalsportsand how tough a seller

would that sports be and how much could they do in

terms of getting dollars, that we have ample, ample

record in terms of what's been paid by different

entities for sports ratings, that they would do very

well in that process.

In other words, I think what we get from

the cableoperatorsin the senseof our not being able

to talk, to put into that processthe seller of the

programming probably results in a number that is

conservativefor sports and probably overstatedfor

movies and seriessimply becausethat'solderprogram.

That's rerun. That's not new.

17 Now, you'e aware, are you not, that some

18 of the operatorsassigned100 percent to sports in

19 your

20 I recalledonly one, but when -- I'd have

21

22

to go back to the surveys. I think there might have

been one that did.

23 Q Now, what is that respondentdoing with

24

25

the fixed budget there? Is that a realistic way to

fill up several channels, to spend everything on
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sports?

|v|y recollectionis that was one out of 189

responses. So it is typically not the way that they

do, but it was what that respondent

Q But you didn't discard that respondent,

did you?

We didn't discardit basedon the results

10

13

14

that they completed in the survey. They were

included. And in any surveyyou'egoing to find. very

outlying values.

Almost any surveyyou do measuringalmost

anythingwill have some responsesthat will be way out

and away from other responses. You include those.

You have to count those.

15

16

18

Q And my questionto you is: What is that

respondent? Is that respondentthinking of relative

value or is that respondentthinking of allocating a

fixed budget or several

19 He's allocatinga fixed budget. And he'

20

21

23

doing that -- in allocating it, what he'ssaying is if
I just had a -- if I had a pot of money and I had

program categoriesdevisedat distant signals, guess

what?

25

I'd take the sports from WTBS and the

sports from WON and the sports from whatever other
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distant stations that I have. And I wouldn't want

their news or their movies or their series because

I'e got that on other channels.

I don't know what's in his mind, but you

want to say: What could he be thinking? We askedhim

to do a processof thinking by program categories.

And that operatorwould make that allocation.

It was -- it's an unusual one. I don'

10

12

even recall which year, if it was '92 or anotheryear.

And, again, we could refer to the questionnairesto

get that.
But that happens. You'e going to have

some outlay. You'e going to have no reason why

somebodycouldn't say 100 percentmovies.

15 Q And in the caseof 100 percentsports or

16 100 percentanything, this is aboutprogrammingthat'

alreadybeenbroadcast,that they'ealreadysent out

to their subscribers;right'P

19 They'e being asked how would they

20

21

22

23

25

allocate a budget to that. And it's been sent out.

And what they would say is if they had to pay for what

they got in terms of what they saw as the value,

they'd give all the money to the sports copyright

holdersand they wouldn't give that. But I think that

to concentrateon one out of 190 responsesis a real
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distortion.

10

12

What we find is when you see it from the

very tight confidence levels that we have here, that

althoughthereare outlying responses,overwhelmingly

the respondentsgave us numbersthat were pretty much

in a reasonablerange. It was a mix acrossdifferent

program categories.

And, you know, although I can understand

your hypothetical, that's not what we'e looking at

here. What we'e looking at is the collectedresponse

across the sample. And overwhelmingly they made

allocations.

13

15

18

20

21

22

23

24

25

They had relative values there. And they

weren't extreme. They valued movies. They valued

syndicatedseries. They valued sports. And they

valued it in -- when we properly weight it, they

valued it in this manner, which is -- I think shows

the validity of the process.

Now, is that volatile? Are they making

this up? I think Mr. Trautmanwill addressthat quite

effectively when he looks across essentially 12

surveys done over a 10-yearperiod and with somewhat

different methodologies. So I don't think that we'e

talking about a volatile measurementhere at all.
CHAIRPERSON JIGANTI: Can you conclude
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